Coalition for Juvenile Justice

Unlocking the Future

Detention Reform in the Juvenile Justice System

Embargo Notice: This report in its entirety is being held under an embargo until Wednesday, January 7, 2004, 10:00 am, EST, when it will be released to the public.

2003 Annual Report

copyright © 2003 Coalition for Juvenile Justice Washington, DC All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or utilized in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording or by any information storage and retrieval system without permission in writing from the publisher.

Inquiries should be addressed to the publisher:

Coalition for Juvenile Justice 1710 Rhode Island Avenue, NW 10th Floor Washington, DC 20036 Phone 202-467-0864; Fax 202-887-0738 email: info@juvjustice.org www.juvjustice.org

The development, publication and distribution of this report have been supported with a grant from the Annie E. Casey Foundation of Baltimore, Maryland.

Acknowledgments

The Coalition for Juvenile Justice (CJJ), its National Steering Committee and member State Advisory Groups thank, first and foremost, the many people who have contributed to this report in a variety of significant ways: State Advisory Group Members, State Juvenile Justice Specialists, detention reform practitioners, juvenile justice professionals and others who have participated in CJJ's regional and national training conferences on the subject of detention reform, as well as the staff and consultants associated with the Annie E. Casey Foundation's Juvenile Detention Alternatives Initiative (JDAI), and the many juvenile justice professionals, youth and families who openly commented on their experiences.

Special recognition is due to Bart Lubow, of the Annie E. Casey Foundation, for his visionary leadership in detention reform, nationwide, and his strong investment in an ongoing partnership with CJJ and the State Advisory Groups that is designed to facilitate high quality reforms across the States for the benefit of children, families and communities. We gratefully acknowledge the members of the Board of Editors for their dedicated and inspired efforts over the course of the last year, shaping the report's content, reviewing and editing drafts and bringing the report to fruition. They are: Paul Lawrence, Chair, and LaLita Ashley, John Dewese, Bernard Gatewood, Michael Jestes, Richard Lindahl, as well as Eve Munson of the CJJ staff.

Jill Wolfson and John Hubner, CJJ's consultant researchers and authors for this report, have, yet again, delivered to us an evidencedbased report which takes a point of view and is masterfully written. We are very appreciative of their outstanding, careful work.

The report has also been supported by a survey of the State Advisory Groups and state partners on the status of juvenile detention nationwide, completed for CJJ in 2002, by the Criminal and Juvenile Justice Consortium; Russell K. Van Vleet was Principal Investigator and Edward C. Byrnes served as Co-Principal Investigator.

The final product has been designed, edited and polished by CJJ staff with the benefit of expertise from Paul and Jane Lawrence, who voluntarily reviewed the final draft for corrections and editorial suggestions. We are most thankful for their talent and kindness.

Letter from the National Chair



Dear Mr. President, Members of the U.S. Congress, Governors and Chief Executives of the States, Territories and the District of Columbia, and my fellow concerned citizens:

Children sometimes make mistakes; children sometimes break the law. Therefore, it is up to us, as their guideposts, to give them opportunities to make positive changes and to set things

right. For most children that come to the attention of the juvenile justice system, positive change will most likely occur in a healthy family and community environment. It is true that for some, who may be dangerous to themselves or others, or who may fail to appear in court, more restrictions—even confinement—may be necessary. However, the risks and benefits of confining a child must be weighed carefully. Once we put a child behind bars, even for a few hours or a day, we must be sure that all other options for that child's care and rehabilitation have been exercised and exhausted.

Unfortunately, throughout the United States, we too often lock away children upon arrest and before they have had a hearing. At times, the intent is to "teach them a lesson." Regrettably, for many of the estimated 300,000-600,000 American children who cycle through the juvenile court's locked detention facilities each year, the decision to place them behind bars while awaiting a hearing can backfire. In fact, children who are detained, some of whom will be acquitted, are more likely to have difficulty transitioning back to the community, home and school, and are more likely to be arrested again, as compared with youth who are placed in home or community custody upon arrest.

Efforts to reform detention are making a positive difference in many areas of the United States—urban and rural, large cities and small towns. Detention reform is bettering the lives of court-involved children and families, maintaining and improving community safety and saving scarce public dollars. Detention reform changes the juvenile justice system's manner of doing business, steering resources now used for building new and larger lock-ups into building the more effective and cost-efficient human and community resources needed for home and community alternatives to detention. Detention reform also increases equity in the juvenile justice system, generating greater fairness in terms of how children of various races, cultures and socioeconomic standing are treated.

If you care about children, families and community safety, this report is a "must read." *Unlocking the Future* not only identifies the problems and pitfalls of widespread over-reliance on detention, it identifies the excellence we can create by providing insights into exemplary detention reform efforts. I hope that you will join me and the many detention reform pioneers and practitioners profiled in the report, to pursue a more just outcome for each and every child who comes to the attention of the juvenile court. Think for a moment of how much safer our communities could be, how many families could be strengthened, and how many children's lives set on more positive pathways, if only we become more proactive.

I urge you, on behalf of the Coalition for Juvenile Justice (CJJ), to read this report—our 2003 annual advisory report to the nation—for understanding and guidance. Please carefully consider the recommendations to policy makers, practitioners and the public that appear on its final pages. Please know, too, that CJJ stands ready to focus with you to ensure optimal services for the nation's children, to shape their futures anew and for the better.

With my highest regards,

you demas

John Dewese 2003 National Chair

State Advisory Group (SAG) Chairs

Alabama Mr. Joe M. Thomas

Alaska Ms. Barbara B. Tyndall

American Samoa Mr. Saneterini Amosa

Arizona Ms. Margaret Trujillo

Arkansas Mr. Luke Flesher

California Mr. Victor Mow

Colorado Ms. Lindi Sinton

Commonwealth of the Northern Marianas Ms. Marian T. Sablan

> **Connecticut** Mr. Anthony Salius

Delaware Mr. Brian Shirey

District of Columbia Ms. Terri Odom

Florida The Honorable Robert Evans

Georgia Mr. Andrew Harris, Jr. Guam

Ms. Christine Baleto

Hawaii Mr. David M. Nakada

Idaho Mr. Ray Strolberg

Illinois Mr. Dallas C. Ingemunson

> Indiana Mr. Robert Mardis

Iowa Dr. Carl R. Smith

Kansas Ms. Rochelle Chronister

> Kentucky Mr. Hasan Davis

Louisiana Ms. Bernardine Hall

Maine Mr. Paul K. Vestal

Maryland Reverand James G. Kirk

Massachusetts Mr. Robert Preston Gittens

> Michigan Mr. Jerial Heard

Minnesota Mr. Michael Mayer

Mississippi Mr. Alfred L. Martin

Missouri Mr. Donald L. Wolff

Montana Mr. Steven D. Rice

Nebraska Mr. Thomas G. McBride

> Nevada Mr. Boyd Marsing

New Hampshire Mr. Glenn Quinney

New Jersey The Honorable B. Thomas Leahy

> New Mexico Mr. David R. Schmidt

New York Mr. Michael Elmendorf

North Carolina Ms. Linda W. Hayes

North Dakota Mr. Mark A. Johnson

Ohio Mr. J. Thomas Mullen

Oklahoma Ms. Susan Morris

Oregon Mr. Billy F. Wasson **Pennsylvania** Dr. Ronald Sharp

> Puerto Rico Vacant

Rhode Island Brother Brendan Gerrity

> South Carolina Mr. Harry Davis

South Dakota Mr. Mark Smith

Tennessee Ms. Cindy Durham

Texas Mr. Charles A. Brawner

Utah Mr. Gary Anderson

> Vermont Ms. Sue Kamp

Virgin Islands Ms. Jane D. Christiansen

Virginia Mr. Lloyd C. Dunnavant

> Washington Ms. Ann M. Carey

West Virginia Mr. Fred McDonald

Wisconsin Mr. Jerald Jansen

Wyoming Ms. Val Seidel

National Steering Committee

National Chair

Mr. John Dewese Lancaster, South Carolina

Vice Chair-Chair Elect

Mr. Ken Schatz Burlington, Vermont

Immediate Past Chair

Mr. Rodney Cook Gladstone, Oregon

Treasurer/

Secretary Ms. Anne Christensen Madelia, Minnesota

Ethnic & Cultural Diversity Chair

Ms. LaLita Ashley Aiken, South Carolina

Youth

Representative

Ms. Lauren Torch Durham, New Hampshire

Southern Coalition Chair

Mr. Robert Jenkins Fayetteville, North Carolina

Western

Coalition Chair

Ms. Vicki Blankenship Fairbanks, Alaska

Northeast

Coalition Chair

The Honorable Paul Lawrence Goffstown, New Hampshire

Midwest

Coalition Chair

Mr. Michael Mayer Eagan, Minnesota

Executive

Director

Mr. David J. Doi Washington, DC

Board of Editors

Committee Chair

The Honorable Paul Lawrence Goffstown, New Hampshire

Committee Members

Ms. LaLita Ashley Aiken, South Carolina

Mr. John Dewese Lancaster, South Carolina

Mr. Bernard Gatewood Fairbanks, Alaska

Mr. Michael Jestes Bethany, Oklahoma

Mr. Richard Lindahl Santa Fe, New Mexico

About CJJ

The Coalition for Juvenile Justice (CJJ) is a national nonprofit association comprising 56 governor-appointed advisory groups on juvenile justice representing the U.S. states, territories and District of Columbia. CJJ is based in Washington, DC, yet has nationwide reach. More than 1,500 volunteers from the public and private sectors professionals, concerned citizens and advocates for children and families, representing a broad range of perspectives—serve as CJJ's state advisory members. CJJ also welcomes individuals who share our interests and concerns for the well being of youth and communities to join as members at large.

CJJ provides all of its members, policy makers and the public with:

- training and technical assistance related to the federal Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act,
- an annual report to the President, Congress and Administrator of the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention,
- juvenile justice news on-line and in print,
- national and regional conferences each year, among other services.

Prevention and rehabilitation are the keys to reducing juvenile delinquency.

The prevention of youth violence and delinquency is a top priority for CJJ. Nationwide, CJJ supports community efforts to provide preschool education, mentors, job skills, after school recreation, counseling programs and other activities that offer adult guidance and constructive social and creative outlets to children and youth while also enabling them to gain critical life skills.

Most importantly, prevention also gives kids a chance to change, to make positive choices and to achieve success.

Regrettably, prevention does not reach all young people in time. So, we must do what is most effective to rehabilitate young offenders and to ensure that all children are treated fairly. This means going beyond retribution. Programs that simply warehouse youth ultimately return to society people who are older, more hostile and less skilled to function as productive citizens.

Successful rehabilitation programs force young offenders to be accountable for their actions, reduce rates of re-offense and incorporate rigorous education, mental health and substance abuse counseling, family intervention and support, victim impact programs and lifeskills training. Whenever possible, CJJ believes that youth should receive rehabilitative care close to home, within the context of family and community support.

CJJ is rooted in the federal Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act.

The Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 2002 has been recently reauthorized with strong bipartisan support and reflects Congress' evolving views of juvenile justice. U.S. states and territories participating in the Act currently strive to meet four core requirements:

- Use of methods other than locked detention or jail for juveniles (status offenders) who commit acts that would not be considered criminal if committed by an adult;
- Separation of juvenile offenders from adult offenders in custody;
- Removal of juveniles from adult jails and lock-ups;
- Ongoing study to determine if the proportion of court-involved juveniles who are members of minority groups exceeds the proportion of such groups in the general youth population, and if so, addressing the causes.

The Act also empowers juvenile justice advisory groups in each U.S. state and territory, as well as the District of Columbia, appointed by the Governors or chief executives. The State Advisory Groups (SAGs) provide assistance and guidance to elected officials in meeting the federal core requirements, administer federal funds and generate local citizen involvement and investment in the campaign to reduce youth crime and violence.

Contents

Chapter 1

Introduction 1
Chapter 2
To Build or To Reform5
Chapter 3
The Future of Juvenile Detention
Chapter 4
The Repercussions of Overcrowding 17
Beyond Overcrowding: The Economic Cost
Public Safety: What is the Return on the Investment?
Secure Detention and the Impact on Minority Youth
Chapter 5
A Time of Change
Broward County, Florida: Lessons in Reform
A Step Inside: Faces of Reform
Cook County: Making Use of Community

, 8
Tarrant County: Instilling the Culture of Reform
Multnomah County: Addressing Disproportionate
Minority Confinement (DMC) 46

Chapter 6

Conclusion 51

Endnotes	55
Recommendations	65
Resources for Detention Reform	73
Bibliography	77
CJJ Reports	83
About the Authors	

The average annual cost of operating one detention bed in the United States is \$36,487, close to a year of tuition and fees at Harvard University.

Introduction

hen a youth is first arrested, he or she may be housed in a secure detention facility while awaiting legal action. The purpose of secure detention is to manage youth who pose a high risk of either committing a new offense while awaiting court or failing to appear for court. Unfortunately, secure

detention is frequently used even when these high risk factors are not present.

Each year, between $300,000^1$ and $600,000^2$ boys and girls cycle through detention institutions, which are charged with the temporary and safe custody of youth. Some spend only a day or two before being released to their families and communities. Others spend weeks and months behind locked doors for a variety of reasons, many of which are not directly related to the severity of their alleged offenses.

In some cases, there is no objective means being used to determine which youth pose a threat to public safety and should be detained. In other cases, youth wind up in detention because there is no suitable family or community-based program to which they can be safely released while awaiting their hearings.

As a result, despite a juvenile crime rate that has reached its lowest level in 20 years, the number of youth confined in pre-trial detention facilities has been steadily increasing. On any given day, 27,680 boys and girls—a disproportionate number of them youth of color—are detained. This figure climbed 72 percent in the late 1990s.³

As the number of confined youth has grown, so have the financial costs to states, localities and taxpayers. Keeping a youth in secure detention is expensive. Construction costs for building new facilities and expanding existing ones average between \$100,000-\$150,000 per bed.⁴ High as these costs are, the initial outlay only hints at the long-term drain. The bill continues to climb with the cost of clothing, food, recreation equipment, bedding and furniture, salaries for security staff, teachers, medical and mental health professionals, and janitorial services. The average annual cost of operating one detention bed in the United States is \$36,487,⁵ close to a year of tuition and fees at Harvard University.⁶

The majority of youth in secure detention have not committed serious, violent offenses; some will be cleared of all allegations. Yet, they are being held in institutions that are frequently overcrowded, chaotic and dangerous. Nearly 70 percent of detained youth are held in facilities operating above capacity.⁷ Under such conditions, discipline can become unduly harsh; education and medical and mental health treatment are often meager. Among youth in crowded deten-

Each year in the United States, 300,000 to 600,000 minor boys and girls cycle through juvenile detention facilities, after being arrested and while awaiting further legal action.

tion facilities, there is a high number of reports of suicidal behavior, stress-related illnesses and psychiatric problems.⁸

The detention experience can produce long-term ramifications for both youth and the communities to which they will eventually return. Being locked up can aggravate existing mental health and substance abuse problems or create new ones, sending youth back into society with increased degrees of anger, depression and frustration. The notion that putting youth into secure detention is the best way of ensuring public safety is not only misleading, it can backfire. A stint behind locked doors can expose a non-violent young person to delinquents with serious criminal track records, leaving the youth more prone to criminal behavior than before the system intervened.

For all these reasons, there has been a growing detention reform movement around the country. Many jurisdictions are examining the basic purposes of detention, shifting philosophies and implementing a range of systemic reforms and alternative programs that benefit youth and communities, while keeping costs low and enhancing public safety.

For example, when Cook County (Illinois) initiated a series of system reforms, the number of youth in secure detention decreased significantly with no subsequent rise in the juvenile crime rate. Reforms in Multnomah County (Oregon) made dramatic inroads in reducing the disproportionate number of minority youth in confinement. In King County (Washington) taxpayers are saving between \$3.9-\$5.4 million a year, while safely reducing the number of youth held in secure detention.

Earl Dunlap, executive director of the National Juvenile Detention Association, predicts that with both the juvenile crime rate and the economy down, the time is ripe for change. "Leaders in juvenile justice and political leadership are finally beginning to discover that the costs continue to rise for secure detention and, in many cases, there is little return on the investment. There is a strong case for the development of less costly alternatives and for re-thinking detention as a *process* as opposed to a *place*." King County's initial approach to its detention problems was a familiar one—putting the blame on a toosmall facility.

To Build or To Reform One County's Decision

everal years ago, King County, population 1.7 million, decided that its 160-bed juvenile detention facility needed serious attention. The number of youth being admitted and their lengths of stay were rising substantially. As a result, the building was often bursting at the seams, a situation that greatly impacted every aspect of institutional life, from sleeping arrangements to meals, schooling, recreation and the safety of both youth and staff.

Since the early 1990s, the county, with Seattle as its urban core, has mirrored a national pattern. There had been a decrease in both the violent and overall juvenile crime rates,⁹ yet the county's detention population was steadily growing. This growth exaggerated the already disproportionate number of minority youth being held in the detention facility. Youth of color represent about 58 percent of the secure detention population, while comprising approximately 30 percent of the general population.¹⁰

King County's initial approach to its detention problems was a familiar one—putting the blame on a too-small facility. In response, community leaders developed expansion plans to build an 80-bed addition at an estimated Coalition for Juvenile Justice

cost of \$11 million.¹¹ However, they soon began questioning the rush to expand and instead examined how the county's detention practices contributed to the high number of youth being held behind bars. "We asked ourselves, 'In this era of economic belt-tightening, at a time when the juvenile crime rate has been falling, is detaining more youth really in the best interests of community safety and the taxpayers?'" explains Michael Gedeon, project coordinator of the county's Juvenile Justice Operational Master Plan.

King County eventually shelved plans for a larger facility and has been implementing systemic reforms and putting less costly community-based programs into place, saving taxpayers \$3.9-\$5.4 million a year.¹² Without jeopardizing public safety, the county has watched its detention rate decline by more than 30 percent,¹³ maintaining only 41 beds per 100,000 youth, while other jurisdictions require much more.¹⁴ The county has also taken steps to begin addressing the over-representation of youth of color by enlisting community involvement and supporting culturally relevant training and tools.

Says King County executive Ron Sims of his county's decision not to expand: "We reached a critical point in 1998. Do we accept the projection for a new juvenile detention facility as our inevitable future? Or do we reform our practices and provide effective programs to minimize the need for secure beds? While much work remains, our county has taken major steps towards shaping a new future." "Leaders in juvenile justice and political leadership are finally beginning to discover the costs continue to rise for secure detention, and, in many cases, there is little return on the investment. There is a strong case for the development of less costly alternatives and for rethinking detention as a process, as opposed to a place."

-Earl Dunlap, executive director, National Juvenile Detention Association

Detention facilities have become the juvenile system's "hidden closets" places where youth wind up because of a lack of community alternatives, poor system collaboration or because nobody knows what to do with them.

-Ira M. Schwartz, dean of the School of Social Work, University of Pennsylvania.

The Future of Juvenile Detention Bigger is Not Better

any who study detention practice and reform have concluded that the legitimate reason for keeping youth in secure facilities—something that is frequently lost in the turbulent debate about youth crime—is not punishment and it is not even treatment. (See The Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 2002, as amended, on page 10)

The purpose of secure detention is targeted and short-term:

- To hold a youth who is awaiting a hearing because of the strong belief that he or she may commit new crimes before the hearing. This belief is based on a number of factors, including the severity of the alleged offense and a youth's previous contact with the legal system.
- To ensure that he or she will show up in court at the appointed time.

Given these two specific purposes, it would seem logical that during periods when the juvenile crime rate—especially the violent crime rate—is falling, so would the use of secure detention. However, this has not been the case. Around the country, the juvenile arrest rate between 1994 and 2000 declined 13 percent, with even larger decreases in violent of-

Coalition for Juvenile Justice

fenses. Among youth, arrests dropped 68 percent for murder, 51 percent for robbery, 33 percent for burglary and 42 percent for motor vehicle theft. In the year 2000, murder and robbery arrest rates for juveniles reached their lowest levels in 20 years.¹⁵ Yet, the number of youth in secure detention facilities has continued to rise.

Studies also show that the majority of detained youth are not the older, violent offenders that the public assumes are under lock and key. Many detained youth are quite young. More than half (56 percent) are 15 years or younger, while a third (32 percent) are 14 years or younger.¹⁶ Most (69 percent) are not being held for violent crimes.¹⁷ For example:

- Youth held for property crimes account for 26 percent.
- Youth held for violations of probation, parole or court orders account for 24 percent.
- Youth held for drug offenses make up 9 percent. The number of youth held for drug offenses increased 62 percent between 1990 and 1999.¹⁸
- Since 1975, there has been a substantial decline in the use of secure detention for status offenders (youth whose offenses would not be considered a crime if committed by an adult, e.g. curfew violation, running away, possession of tobacco). Even so, according to a 1999 report, 39,100 status offense cases involved detention; for almost half of these cases, the most serious offense was running away.¹⁹

The Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 2002, as amended

The Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 2002, as amended, states that youth who are "charged with or who have committed offenses that would not be criminal if committed by an adult...or such non-offenders as dependent or neglected children, shall not be placed in secure detention."

Source: Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 2002 <u>http://</u> ojjdp.ncjrs.org/about/PL_107_273.html Decisions about which youth to lock up and how long youth remain locked up vary widely from state to state, county to county, and even probation officer to probation officer²⁰—an indication that secure detention is often used for purposes other than its intended role. In some cases, there is little relationship between the severity of an alleged crime and whether or not the youth winds up in secure detention.

"We used to think that the best way to protect public safety was to lock everyone up. We were admitting every kid the police and judge brought to us for breaking probation."

-Rick Jensen, detention reform project coordinator, Multnomah County (OR)

David Steinhart, a researcher in the detention field, says that the practice in some jurisdictions is, "When in doubt, lock 'em up. In many places, children are detained in old and outmoded facilities for behaviors that range from truancy to violence. That means that in some places, kids who get caught violating curfew are as likely to be locked up as kids arrested for murder."²¹

Most everyone agrees that some youth should be detained in the interest of public safety. However, many also point out that secure detention facilities have become what noted social work professor Ira Schwartz has called the juvenile system's *hidden closets*—places where youth can wind up because of a lack of community alternatives, poor system collaboration or because nobody knows what else to do with them.²²

Bart Lubow, director of programs for high-risk youth at the Annie E. Casey Foundation, a national leader in the field of detention reform, notes: "When you talk to judges, prosecutors or other juvenile justice officials, many of them say things like, 'We locked up a kid to teach him a lesson.' Or, 'We locked him up for his own good.' Or, Coalition for Juvenile Justice

'We locked him up because his parents weren't available.' Or, 'We locked him up to get a mental health assessment.' But none of these reasons are reflected in statute or professional standards."

A variety of studies and a cross-section of professionals suggest reasons why secure detention is frequently overused:

1) Secure detention is used for other than its intended role

Some law enforcement personnel use secure detention in the often sincere, but misguided assumption that the shock of being incarcerated will hold the youth accountable and teach him or her a lesson. Renate Reichs, division chief of Detention Alternatives Division in Cook County, talks of long-standing police frustration: "They had no other place to take the kids who got into trouble. When they dropped a kid off, they wanted the detention center to hold the kid accountable."²³

Some youth may be sent to secure detention to get mental health or substance abuse assessment or treatment that is unavailable in the community. Services in detention facilities—meager and rudimentary as they often are—are sometimes the only recourse for youth and their families.²⁴ As social work professors Ira Schwartz and William Barton have noted: "When families, neighborhoods, schools and other programs no longer wish to deal with troubled children, the detention center is the one resource that cannot turn them away."²⁵

Research indicates that a high percentage of teenagers who come in contact with the law suffer from mental health disorders and serious substance abuse problems. According to the National Mental Health Association, the prevalence of mental health disorders among youth in juvenile court facilities ranges from 50 to 75 percent.²⁶ In another study, Dr. Linda Teplin, professor of psychiatry and behavioral sciences at Northwestern University, found that the majority of boys and girls in juvenile detention centers have emotional disorders. "Over 60 percent of boys and over 70 percent of girls have one or more psychiatric disorders," notes Teplin. "We're particularly concerned about the rates of substance abuse disorder, which is not just substance use, but rather is a disorder with functional impairment in the youth's everyday life. We're also very concerned about the prevalence of affective disorders, which include depression."²⁷

2) Legal processing is inefficient

Some youth may wind up in secure detention because there is no consistent system in place that objectively determines which youth are truly at risk of committing additional crimes and/or missing their hearings. Only 31 percent of juvenile detention facilities employ intake control or screening devices.²⁸ A former probation officer in Portland, Oregon, describes the situation before his county initiated an objective screening device: "There was no criteria whatsoever. The way you were treated often depended on who you got as a counselor. The policy was—there was no policy! It was chaos."²⁹

Inefficient court processing, such as delays in screening, appointment of counsel, calendaring, notification, placement and large numbers of continuances, can also keep youth languishing in detention far longer than public safety demands. Such delays also mean that

Length of Stay in Detention

The U.S. Supreme Court has imposed a 48-hour time limit for adults to be held in jail prior to a probable cause hearing. Many jurisdictions have established similar time limits for youth at several points in the court process. However, because of delays, such as court continuances, many youth find themselves spending a lot of time behind locked doors. According to Jeffrey Butts of the Urban Institute, half of the nation's large jurisdictions take 90 days to dispose of cases—the maximum time suggested by professional standards.

The percentage of youth who are ...

Detained at least 7 days: 70%

Detained at least 15 days: 50%

Detained at least 30 days: 28%

Detained at least 60 days: 14%

Detained at least 90 days: 10%

Source: Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement 1997, cited in 1999 Juvenile Offenders and Victims. victims are denied their right to a hearing in a reasonable amount of time.³⁰ (See Length of Stay in Detention, on page 13)

3) There are gaps in family/community support

Youth may also wind up in secure detention because there are no strong community-based system alternatives in place to help ensure that youth released to the community attend court appearances and avoid delinquent behavior.

In other cases, a parent may relinquish responsibility and will not allow a youth to return home, or the youth does not have a home to which to return. Family troubles, such as domestic violence, parental drug use, mental illness and economic strife, affect 74 percent of detained youth.³¹ Abuse by parents is an issue for almost half of de-

The Tools of Reform

Short-term community-based alternatives can be a successful tool. To avoid net widening, services should not be used for youth who are at low-risk of being detained. Nor should they be used as a long-term intervention to keep youth in the system longer than if they had been placed into secure detention. The most frequently used alternatives to detention include:

Home confinement—Allows a youth to live at home pending disposition of his case, subject to a series of conditions and limitations, such as school attendance, church attendance, curfews and parental supervision. Unannounced visits and phone calls by probation officers or representatives from nonprofit agencies minimize chances that youth are engaged in delinquent behavior and ensure court appearances.

Electronic monitoring—Generally attached to wrist or ankle, this confirms the youth's presence at home. Many localities find this alternative to be particularly effective when used in conjunction with face-to-face visits. tained youth.³² Some areas place homeless, runaway, abused and neglected youth in detention facilities while seeking more appropriate placement. As research by the Annie E. Casey Foundation points out, "An unstated reason for detaining youngsters, which operates more often than most juvenile officials would like to admit, is that those in charge don't know what else to do with them."³³

Attendant care/Holdover centers—Provide short-term, 24-hour residential supervision for youth who would otherwise be detained for brief periods pending court appearances. Trained adults supervise youth in a non-secure setting.

Day/evening reporting centers—Youth attend non-secure community programs, designed to provide faceto-face daytime and evening supervision and structured activities that may include educational, recreational and life skills programs.

Case management/Advocates—Through a communitybased organization, an advocate provides ongoing, intensive face-to-face supervision and support for a youth, ensuring that the youth meets the primary goals of detention—does not commit new crimes while awaiting hearings and makes scheduled court appearances. Advocates develop individual case service plans and may also support families.

Residential Alternatives—In lieu of secure detention, shelters provide 24-hour supervision for youth who have no suitable home or kinship placement available. Such programs may also provide a range of services including education and recreational activities.

Sources: Annie E. Casey Foundation. <u>Pathways to Juvenile Detention Re-</u> form series. Baltimore, MD: AECF. <u>www.aecf.org/initiatives/jdai</u>.National "I'm convinced—and studies back this up—that if you put kids in secure detention, they are more likely to wind up in corrections. They are exposed to kids they shouldn't be exposed to."

-Terry Traynor, juvenile justice specialist for North Dakota

The Repercussions of Overcrowding The Human Toll

ick Jensen, the detention reform project coordinator at the Multnomah County (Oregon) Department of Community Justice, is walking down the corridor behind the security gates of the Donald E. Long Juvenile Center. In one room, a group of detainees is sitting in a circle, involved in a school discussion. Jensen then points to the next room along the corridor, which is empty and silent, the sleeping rooms unlocked and unoccupied, the staff area unmanned. In 1998, this 16-bed unit was closed due to under-utilization; three years later, another unit was closed for the same lack of use.

Today, because of system reform, Multnomah County (pop. 665,000) maintains only 52 beds for its detained youth, and a portion of those typically go unused. The average daily detention population now hovers at around 35.

There are still other units in this Portland building that house youth, but not the youth for whom the facility was originally intended. The county rents out some of its unneeded space to adjacent counties needing detention beds. Two other units, formerly earmarked for detention, are now headquarters for a post-adjudication program for juvenile sex offenders and a residential drug and alcohol program.

Multnomah County's low detention practice is a dramatic

Coalition for Juvenile Justice

change from the past. When Jensen first arrived at the department in 1993, an average of 96 youth a day were being detained and the county was under a federal court sanction for operating a detention center that did not meet constitutional standards for care. He admits, "We used to think that the best way to protect public safety was to lock everyone up. We were admitting every kid the police and judge brought to us for breaking probation."

Jensen says that it was a case of too many people having the key to the building. For example, at the height of crowding, Multnomah County was forced to release an average of 15-20 youth per month because of a population cap on its detention facility. "But because there was no planning, there was little order on who got released," Jensen says.

Overcrowding poses many risks to the well being of the youthful detainees themselves. (See The Added Impact of Youth Tried as Adults, on page 19) It is important to remember that a large percentage of youth in detention have not yet been convicted of any crime and that a sizeable portion will be cleared of all allegations, or found guilty of a lesser offense.³⁴

Yet, for those in crowded institutions, daily life is frequently defined by a series of negatives: unsanitary living quarters, inadequate education, meager medical and mental health treatment, sexual exploitation, mind-numbing boredom, anger, depression and physical danger.

In such settings, personal privacy vanishes, producing stress that manifests in a high incidence of juvenile-on-staff, staff-on-juvenile and juvenile-on-juvenile injuries.³⁵ There tend to be high rates of disciplinary infractions, escapes and violence. Faced with heavy responsibilities in a tense atmosphere, well-meaning staff can feel overwhelmed and threatened, causing them to resort to the harsh disciplinary measures associated with adult corrections, such as lockdowns and mechanical and chemical restraints.³⁶

Boys and girls who present no real threat to community safety may find themselves in contact with youth who have committed serious violent acts. Faced with threats and intimidation, these young people, who have had no previous history of violence or gang involvement, may need to fight or affiliate with a gang for self-preservation.³⁷

A young man, who has spent time in both the Cook County (Illi-

nois) detention facility and a community-based alternative to detention program, explains: "You sit in [secure detention] and you get that experience and you'll grow up and get out at 17. Then you're going to go out and do worse. In an alternative program, you get to be with people who help you try to make something of yourself."

Given the often harsh conditions, it stands to reason that among youth in crowded detention facilities, there are increased reports of suicidal behavior, stress-related illnesses and psychiatric problems.³⁸ At a time when a young man or woman may be feeling especially vulnerable, remorseful and hopeless, being locked in an institution removes safety nets that may exist in a youth's life: school, a part-time job, a positive relationship with a teacher or member of the clergy. It can deny youth the support and benefit of family strengths and community ties.

As one young man in a Tarrant County (Texas) alternative to detention program says of the youth advocate assigned to his case: "I never had anyone in my life like James before. He checks up on me, makes sure I'm doing good. It's something to have someone call and ask me how things are going in my life."

His mother, a single parent, agrees: "It's made all the difference. My son never had a man who is a positive influence in his life before. It's taken a big burden off me to see someone caring about him and him caring about someone else. Since he got in this program, he's

The Added Impact of Youth Tried as Adults

Some overcrowding in detention centers can be attributed to an increasing number of youth being held who are going to be tried as adults, or are awaiting hearings that may transfer them to the adult system. Adult court hearings typically take longer than juvenile proceedings. For youth who are being tried as adults, 89 percent are detained for at least 7 days, 50 percent are detained for 60 days and nearly 20 percent are detained for 6 months. Four percent remain in secure detention for a full year.

Source: Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement 1997.

Coalition for Juvenile Justice

made all his hearings and is keeping out of trouble, going to school, doing good."

Another youth in Santa Cruz, California, says that being in an alternative program, rather than being detained, has given him the gift of a lifetime: He was able to witness the birth of his son and be around to provide emotional support to the mother of his newborn child.

In interviews with detained youth around the country, some talk about feeling that family, friends and all of society have given up on them and that they are destined for a life of crime, even though they may be being held for only a minor act of delinquency. Some talk about being labeled a "jailbird," which decreases the likelihood of getting a job or returning to school when released,³⁹ both ingredients for future delinquency.⁴⁰

"Being locked up does nothing but make us want to do something bad," says a 14-year-old Chicago youth who has spent time in secure detention. "You're angry and you've got all this time to sit in there and just think about doing bad."

A 16-year-old being held in a California detention center for drug use worries about losing his job in an auto body shop, one of the few

"Keeping kids in detention who shouldn't be there is not good for the kids and it's not good for the taxpayers."

-Kay Carter, director of juvenile court services, Ada County (ID)

stable factors in his life. "My boss says he can't hold my job for long. If I was in some kind of program instead of in here, I could keep working. My mother really counts on me for that money."

Terry Traynor, juvenile justice specialist for North Dakota, agrees with these youth. "I'm convinced—and the studies back this up—

that if you put a kid in secure detention, they are more likely to wind up in corrections. They are being exposed to kids they shouldn't be exposed to. There's just something wrong with putting a kid behind locked doors if he doesn't need to be there."

Beyond Overcrowding: The Economic Cost

With so many problems associated with crowding, it is tempting to think that the most appropriate, effective and humane response would be to add more beds or to build larger detention facilities.

However, the situation is analogous to constructing new lanes on a crowded freeway. Without studying and addressing traffic flow, without promoting the use of alternative modes of transportation, the new lanes are likely to soon be clogged with vehicles. The same can hold true with detention beds. Many jurisdictions have been surprised to find that despite newly constructed units, crowding continued unabated. As one detention supervisor said, "We built a bigger center and kids are still sleeping on the floor."⁴¹

Without a clear understanding of why detention beds are filling, without enacting meaningful system-wide reform, it is likely to be a case of "build it and they will come"—at a high cost. Secure detention is an expensive option for handling youth undergoing delinquency proceedings. Building new facilities and expanding existing ones are extremely expensive options. Over-reliance on detention can also lead to additional costs associated with high staff turnover, overtime payments and temporary help.⁴² Plus, jurisdictions can face litigation for poor conditions of confinement and have to bear the economic brunt of high attorney fees and costly settlements.

Heavy operating costs can mean spending money that would otherwise support crucial local services that benefit the community atlarge, such as education and recreation. Using detention for low-level offenders also diverts limited juvenile system resources that would be better suited for the relatively few youth who do commit serious, violent offenses.

As Kay Carter, director of Ada County (Idaho) juvenile court services, states, "Keeping kids in detention who shouldn't be there is not good for the kids and it's not good for the taxpayers."

Research shows:

- Across the country, the cost of detaining a youth ranges from \$60 to \$300 a day, depending on the number of staff, salaries, and security.⁴³ The annual cost ranges from a low of \$14,000 in Mississippi and Indiana to a high of \$63,000 in Connecticut.⁴⁴
- The cost to taxpayers of operating one detention bed over a 20-year period is between \$1.25 to 1.5 million, according to Earl Dunlap, executive director of the National Juvenile Detention Association. If the current rate of detention remains constant, American taxpayers will spend billions in operating costs over the next two decades.⁴⁵
- Research indicates that this cost can be substantially reduced by use of less expensive, more effective and more humane community-based alternatives to detention. When used in the appropriate cases, programs report success rates of 90 percent and higher at a fraction of the cost of secure detention.⁴⁶ (Success is typically defined as a participant not committing new crimes while awaiting hearings and making scheduled court appearances.) (See Compare the Costs, on pages 22-23)

Public Safety: What is the Return on the Investment?

The high price tag of secure detention might be more understandable and palatable if it produced the desired results. But research and

Compare the Costs

Cost alone should never be the determining factor on the use of secure detention or a particular alternative. Other factors, such as public safety and the individual needs and circumstances of youth, should be taken into account. True detention reform is multi-faceted, including systemic reform with a range of alternatives to detention and various levels of supervision and restrictions.
Still, it is helpful to see the cost savings of various alternatives. They are typically far less costly as shown by these examples:

In New York City:

Cost of one youth in secure detention: \$358 a day.

Cost of one youth in an alternative to detention: \$16-\$24 a day.

Source: New York City Department of Juvenile Justice, 2001, cited in Correctional Association of New York Fact Sheet and Position Papers www.correctionalassociation.org/JJP_Juvenile_Detention_factsheet.htm

In Cook County (IL):

Cost of one youth in secure detention: \$115 a day.

Cost of one youth in a reporting center: \$33 a day.

In Multnomah County:

Cost of one youth in secure detention: \$180-\$200 a day.

Cost of one youth in an alternative to detention: \$30-\$50 a day.

In North Dakota:

Cost of one youth in secure detention for an average of six days: \$480-\$1,200 (\$80-\$200 a day).

Cost of one youth in holdover/attendant care for an average of one day: \$288.

Source: North Dakota Association of Counties

In Tarrant County (TX):

Cost of one youth in secure detention: \$121 a day.

Cost of one youth in intensive advocacy program: \$30-\$35 a day.

Cost of one youth being electronically monitored: \$3.50-\$3.75 a day.

Source: Tarrant County Juvenile Services

Coalition for Juvenile Justice

experience show that over-reliance on secure detention does not guarantee low crime rates. In fact, reserving secure detention for only those who need it has been found to maintain and in some cases actually improve long-term public safety.⁴⁷ As San Jose, California, police chief Bill Landsdowne puts it, "Locking up kids is the easiest way. But once they get in the juvenile justice system, it's very hard to get them out."

King County prosecutor Norm Maleng also warns about the use of detention for offenders who are not a threat to public safety. "With these kids, the *threat* of detention can be as effective as detention

"We hired a graduate student to conduct research and saw how locking kids up often *increased* the long range recidivism rate... and, we concluded that our community would be better served and protected by using our dollars for community-based detention alternatives."

—Judge Jean Boyd, Tarrant County (TX) Juvenile Court

itself. You don't want them learning that they can serve time—it is better to use the threat to get them into alternatives that might change their underlying criminal behavior."

This philosophy was put into practice in Tarrant County (Texas), with Fort Worth as its urban center, when a task force went against the tide by turning down funds from the state legislature to build a larger detention facility. "We looked at the long-range cost of operations and saw how expensive it would be," recalls Juvenile Court Judge Jean Boyd, who was a member of the committee. "We hired a graduate student to conduct research and saw how locking kids up often *increased* the long range recidivism rate. It wasn't a popular decision at the time and we took a lot of heat. But we concluded that our community would be better served and protected by using our dollars for community-based detention alternatives."

The once unpopular decision has produced popular results. When Tarrant County boys and girls are referred into community-based alternative programs, they have a 93 percent success rate. Success is defined as attending hearings and completing the program without referral for a new offense, a violation of program schedule or unauthorized absences.⁴⁸

Jim Stegmiller, former placement coordinator for the Multnomah County Department of Community Justice, keeps studies that examine Multnomah's detention levels and recidivism rates at his fingertips. He notes that 92 percent of youth supervised in the community appear for their scheduled court hearings and 87 percent stay arrestfree while awaiting their hearings.⁴⁹ Since 1993, when detention reforms were first put into place, the overall county juvenile recidivism rate has remained very consistent, between 32 and 35 percent.⁵⁰

Many studies illustrate that detention reform does not put the community at risk but actually enhances public safety:

- Since the implementation of reforms in King County (Washington), the juvenile detention population has fallen from 191 in 1998 to 118 in 2002, with no sudden upturn in the county's juvenile crime rate.⁵¹ The decrease can be attributed to several factors, such as the economic boom of the 1990s and community/school efforts. But county officials have also concluded that detention reform has substantially contributed to the progress.
- The arrest rate of youth in New York City who passed through alternative to detention programs ranges from 17 percent to 36 percent, compared with a re-arrest rate of 76 percent for youth released from secure facilities.⁵²
- A San Francisco study sent 1,500 high-risk youth into an alternative to detention project. Upon completion of the project, participants were 26 percent less likely to be re-

arrested compared to similar youth who were released from secure detention facilities.⁵³

• From 1993 to 1999 with new detention reforms in place, violent youth arrests in Cook County fell by 54 percent.⁵⁴ From 1994 to 2000, overall felony arrests for youth in Multnomah County declined by 45 percent.⁵⁵ These numbers suggest that putting into place less costly detention reforms does not spur a youth crime spree and in fact may contribute to improved public safety.

Secure Detention and the Impact on Minority Youth

Within the walls of our nation's secure detention facilities, youth have much in common. The majority (83 percent) is male and is being held for minor offenses. ⁵⁶ They are also likely to be youth of color.

Nationwide, minority youth make up 34 percent of the youth population, but comprise 63 percent of youth in secure detention; African American youth comprise just 15 percent of America's youth population, but make up 44 percent of youth in detention.⁵⁷

Throughout the 1980s and 1990s, as the detention population grew; four of every five newly detained youth were minority youth.

Even in states with small numbers of ethnic and racial minorities, such as Minnesota where the general population is 88 percent white, 59 percent of the detention population is youth of color.⁵⁸ In nearly every state, the minority population of detained youth exceeds its proportion in the general population.⁵⁹ According to a 1999 report from the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, even when controlling for offense, African American youth are nearly twice as likely to be detained as white youth. 60

Once detained in a secure facility, minority youth also tend to spend more time there, an average of one week longer than white youth. Thirty-six percent of minority youth spend at least 30 days behind locked doors, as opposed to 29 percent of white youth.⁶¹

Several explanations have been put forth to explain this over-representation, from overt discrimination on the part of justice system decision-makers to more subtle differences in the handling of detention cases. For instance, in jurisdictions without a lot of strong community-based programs, the decision on whether or not to detain a youth is often based on perceptions of the strength of the youth's family and community. Some youth of color can be perceived sometimes rightfully and sometimes not—as lacking resources, support and care.

The decision of whether to place a youth in secure detention or whether to release him or her to a community-based alternative can have an enormous ripple effect. Detention is the key entry point into the juvenile court system and those placed into secure facilities are, in general, more likely to be incarcerated at disposition.⁶²

Being exposed to crowded conditions and to more serious offenders, the lack of educational and mental health support, and the physical and emotional stress of being locked up are all serious risk factors for future incarceration. Researcher Jeffrey Butts of the Urban Institute explains how the cumulative consequences can lead the high percentage of detained minority youth even deeper into the system, "In detention—as in each stage—there's a slight empirical bias. The problem is that the slight empirical bias at every stage of decisionmaking accumulates throughout the whole process. By the time you reach the end, you have virtually all minorities in the deep end of the system."

To address this situation, the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 2002, as amended, requires states to demonstrate that they are making efforts to reduce disproportionate minority contact (DMC), including the over-representation of youth of color in detention. However, building larger facilities and filling them with more youth typically has the opposite effect. As the use of secure detention grows, so does the percentage of minority youth within its walls. According to studies:

- Throughout the 1980s and 1990s, as detention populations grew, four out of five new detained youth were minorities.⁶³
- For white youth, the number of delinquency cases involving detention increased 18 percent from 1987 to 1996. During that same period, the increase for black youth was 71 percent and for youth of other races, the increase was 50 percent.⁶⁴
- As Multnomah County initiated reforms and watched its detention population decline, so did its rate of detaining youth of color. In 1994, minority youth were 31 percent more likely to be detained than white youth. By 2000, minority and white youth experienced identical detention rates.⁶⁵
- According to the Department of Probation, from 1996 to 2000, Santa Cruz County (California) has seen its average daily secure detention population fall by 42 percent and has made inroads at reducing its disproportionate minority population. During the same period of time, there has been a 50 percent reduction in the number of incarcerated Latino youth.

The Challenge of DMC in King County

Reducing disproportionate minority confinement (DMC) and ridding the system of unintentional biases remains one of the biggest challenges of detention reform. Despite efforts in King County, a high percentage of minority youth remain in secure detention. For example, in 2002, African American youth represented 40 percent of the county's secure detention population while constituting about 9 percent of the general youth population.

However, current reform efforts in King County are strongly focused on reducing these numbers. Multi-agency teams, including community representatives and youth advocates, meet regularly to create concrete, data-driven methods of reducing DMC. The department also plans to improve the cultural competency of its staff by building their knowledge, skills and attitudes to work effectively in cross-cultural situations.

Says Patricia Clark, a superior court juvenile court judge, "Although disproportionate representation of youth of color in the detention population remains our most difficult problem, there are positive indications that the tools we are developing through several years of collaborative effort and research will reduce racial disparity."

Source: King County Juvenile Justice Operational Master Plan (March 2000) and personal communication with Judge Patricia Clark and Michael Gedeon, master plan project coordinator.

An expensive lock-up boom exists in many states. Nationwide, approximately \$500 million in federal tax dollars has recently gone to the construction or leasing of more than 6,500 new youth beds, mostly in detention facilities, in 35 states and territories.

—Bart Lubow, director of programs for high-risk youth, Annie E. Casey Foundation

A Time of Change Waking Up to Detention Reform

n the coming years, some locales will maintain their current high use of secure detention and some may increase their use. For example, California plans to expand its detention capacity by almost 50 percent, spending upwards of \$450 million in federal, state and local dollars.⁶⁶ Nationwide, approximately \$500 million in federal tax dollars has recently gone for the construction or leasing of more than 6,500 new youth beds, mostly in detention facilities, in 35 states and territories.⁶⁷

There are many reasons for this. In some jurisdictions, a judge or well-meaning social service worker insists that certain youth be detained for his or her own safety. Or, law enforcement believes that secure detention should be used as punishment for a probation violation. In other locales, administrative resistance to change comes from all levels—from highlevel bureaucrats to line staff. For others, fear of a youth crime surge provides the impetus to advocate the expanded use of detention.

Barbara Griffin, a former juvenile court district attorney in Tarrant County, questions the emphasis on speeded-up case processing, in order to limit the use of detention. "It can put a lot of intense pressure on the DA—and the defense attorneys, too—to hold hearings [and] go to trial before we're Coalition for Juvenile Justice

ready," she complains.

For others, detention reform may remove an option for addressing truancy problems. For example, in a Chicago suburb, the regional office of education recently received 1,400 truancy referrals. After sending a letter to each family, 750 cases were resolved. Youth service providers, who work to combat truancy by offering local services such as tutoring, mentoring, drug and alcohol counseling, visited the other students. Finally, 40 students who were unwilling to participate were taken to court where the judge ordered additional services. But, six students who refused to comply were sent to detention for contempt. In these cases, however inappropriate, detention was used as a way for a judge to do something to punish the child, rather than simply ignoring the situation.

Still, a counter movement to reduce the use of detention has been gathering momentum around the country. As facilities are being expanded in one place, detention units are being shut down in another. As new buildings take shape, so are the structures of system reform. As some youth languish in detention, others are moving quickly through the system, the beneficiaries of improved case processing. As detention beds are added, so are community-based alternatives designed to keep those beds empty.

"Even though we are not incarcerating kids for a lifetime, incarceration has a lifetime effect, lifetime consequences and lifetime results."

-Luther Pugh, former Lieutenant, Santa Clara County (CA) Sheriff's Department.

Several reasons suggest why reform is happening now. Given the fiscal crisis facing most state and local governments, reform—with its strong bottom line—has become an appealing option. Also, jurisdictions are discovering that they do not have to "invent" detention re-

form from scratch. There are well-documented models around the country from which to draw inspiration and practical strategies. A third reason, says Lubow of the Casey Foundation, is that "when juvenile crime is down, the space to consider reforms is much greater than when there is public outcry over crime and politicians feel obligated to propose easy but ineffective solutions, such as more incarceration."

There is a growing consensus of researchers, judges, prosecutors, probation officers and police chiefs championing reform. "Even though we are not incarcerating these kids for a lifetime, incarceration has a lifetime effect, lifetime consequences and lifetime results," says Lt. Luther Pugh, a 24-year veteran of the Santa Clara County sheriff's department. "If we can extend and explore every possible method of keeping them out of juvenile hall [and other locked facilities], then down the road they'll be better off and certainly our communities will be better off."⁶⁸

Examples of reform can be seen around the country, in large and small settings, both urban and rural:

- In Bernalillo County (New Mexico), which includes Albuquerque, the average daily detention population has dropped by 40 percent since May 2000, due to a concerted effort at reform that includes implementation of a risk assessment tool, improved case handling and increased alternatives to detention. Several surrounding counties have also begun the process of implementing reform.⁶⁹
- In Santa Clara County, new detention beds are being added using state funds. At the same time, the county is also implementing detention reform to keep those beds empty. The first step has been to standardize police treatment of youth across the county's 13 law enforcement agencies. A new set of detention criteria limits officers to using the detention facility only if a youth's alleged crime is as serious as murder, rape or robbery with a firearm. The plan was promoted and approved by the county Police Chiefs Association. Another proponent, the chief juvenile prosecutor, predicts a 40 percent decline in juvenile hall intake.⁷⁰
- In Boise, Idaho, and throughout the state, the develop-

ment of a risk-assessment team and instrument and the establishment of a community custody center have helped reduce average daily population in secure detention from 87 to 29 youth, without a parallel rise in juvenile crime. "Our facility was overcrowded and dangerous," says Ada County's Kay Carter. "So the way I saw it, we had three choices: We could float a bond for new beds, we could wait until someone got hurt, or, we could do business in a new way. To me, it was a no-brainer."

• In an example of reform in a rural setting, the North Dakota State Advisory Group (SAG) has been instrumental in developing, implementing and recommending the continued funding of "holdovers." These are short-term, nonsecure sites located around the state, such as an unused hospital room, a sheriff's break room or a room in a youth center. While awaiting their hearings, boys and girls are given one-on-one attention from trained adults, such as

The North Dakota Experience

Before the use of holdovers, 87 percent of youth awaiting hearings were held in adult jails and 13 percent in secure juvenile detention. With the development of holdovers, 66 percent of youth are in attendant care, 33 percent are in secure detention and only 1 percent are in adult jails. The total number of youth placed in some sort of pre-court supervision has remained constant over time.

The use of holdovers is helping the state meet several objectives:

Achieve and maintain compliance with Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act

- Eliminate use of adult jails in all but extreme cases
- Avoid developing costly juvenile facilities
- Reduce secure detention of status offenders
- Reduce local agency liability

social work students, teachers, clergy and retirees. The goal is to have the youth returned home or to a more appropriate setting within 8-12 hours, the kind of turnaround that seldom happens in a detention center.

The cost of secure detention in North Dakota ranges from \$80 to more than \$200 a day with the average stay lasting 5-6 days. Holdovers are a somewhat costly alternative if comparing only daily rates. The cost of training, stipends, meals and administration bring the price of holdovers to \$12/hour or \$288 for a 24-hour day. However, the average use of a holdover is approximately 24 hours (versus 5-6 days for a detention facility), which is where the savings build up. About 60 percent of all youth that require supervision are held in non-secure holdovers.⁷¹

The state's juvenile justice coordinator, Terry Traynor, says that the role of the SAG has been quite significant in maintaining a statewide structure. Training and financial incentives are the keys to the program's success. "The state—through recommendation of the SAG—

- Use incentives rather than laws to promote change
- Reduce minority over-representation

For youth and families, there has been a positive impact:

- Safety of youth and community are preserved
- Youth are held in the least restrictive setting and for the least amount of time necessary
- Youth are held as close to home as possible
- Rural youth are not "detained" in patrol cars because of a lack of suitable, nearby options
- Law enforcement are "back to work" more quickly
- Fewer are youth institutionalized in detention and are less likely to move deeper into the system
- Efforts are being made to lower the detention rates of Native American youth

Source: North Dakota Statewide Detention Support Services

reimburses the county 100 percent for transportation to the nearest holdover and all of the direct costs associated with the use of holdovers. We reimburse for only half the cost of detention for only four days, and only for serious delinquent offenders, which provides financial incentive to put youth in holdovers or move them out of secure detention and into court fast. We also pay stipends and reimburse the travel costs for every person that attends holdover training." (See The North Dakota Experience, on page 34-35)

Broward County, Florida: Lessons in Reform

The detention reform movement did not happen suddenly. As early as the 1970s, there were attempts to remove certain youth from lock-up units by placing them on home detention.⁷²

However, the beginning of contemporary detention reform is generally set in the spring of 1987, when a federal class action lawsuit alleging cruel and unsafe conditions was filed against the state agency that operates the regional detention center in Broward County (Florida). At the time, the facility was appallingly overcrowded. Children slept on classroom floors, physical abuse was reported and extended periods of isolation were common.⁷³

For more than a year, the parties remained deadlocked until mediation was arranged through the Center for the Study of Youth Policy

The Objectives of JDAI

- ✓ To eliminate the overuse use of secure detention
- ✔ To minimize failures to appear and delinquent behavior
- ✓ To redirect public finances from building new facilities to creating responsible alternative strategies
- ✓ To improve conditions in secure detention facilities

Source: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Pathways to Juvenile Detention

at Nova Southeastern University. The terms of the settlement provided the outline for the system changes that would occur. The Broward Detention Initiative (BDI) took hold with foundation funds matched by the state.

The JDAI Approach

- ✓ Collaboration—Planning and decision making among the agencies that comprise the juvenile court system, related public service systems and community organizations.
- ✓ Data-driven policy and program decisions
- Admission Policy—Developing and implementing objective policies and practices for admitting youth to secure confinement that reflect risk of re-offense and non-appearance.
- ✓ Case Processing—Administrative strategizing to reduce unnecessary delays at each step of the juvenile court process (arrest by police, referral to court intake, judgment of guilt, and placement).
- ✓ Alternatives to Detention—Providing a continuum of supervision that ranges from secure custody for dangerous youth to less restrictive options for youth whose risk of re-arrest or non-appearance can be moderated by program participation.
- ✓ Special Cases—Developing strategies to address detention due to warrants, violations of probation and youth awaiting placement.
- Focus on eliminating racial disparities by data tracking, staff diversity, cultural training and development of community-based programs.
- ✓ Conditions of Confinement—Providing routine, detailed inspections to ensure proper conditions for youth who must remain in secure custody.

Source: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Pathways to Juvenile Detention

To begin, the problems within the system were assessed and clear goals and key stakeholders developed objectives. Many changes were put into place with the intention of narrowing the pathways to the detention facility, including agreement on objective admission criteria and the development of a risk assessment instrument that would determine where a youth should be placed for supervision.

New alternatives to detention were developed, including a day reporting center for youth on home detention who were unable to attend school or were unemployed, and a shelter for homeless detention-eligible youth. A key feature of the shelter was that it was operated by the detention center. That meant that youth alleged delinquent and child welfare cases would not be held under the same roof.

Over the next two years, despite growing numbers of delinquency referrals, Broward County saw dramatic reductions in its average daily detention population, from 160 youth in 1987-88 to less than 47 youth.⁷⁴ This was coupled with improved conditions for youth who remained in detention. Most importantly for public safety, when the secure detention population was lowered, more serious offenders were being held than when the population was higher.⁷⁵

These changes did not involve increased costs to the system, and may have saved the county the major expense of building an addi-

The goal is to have the youth returned home or to a more appropriate setting within 8-12 hours, the kind of turnaround that seldom happens in a detention center.

tional 50 to 60 beds, at an estimated cost of 2.5-3 million, along with operating expenses of about 1 million per year.⁷⁶

The experience in Broward County provided an encouraging sign

that reform is possible and helped establish the philosophy of the Casey Foundation's Juvenile Detention Alternatives Initiative (JDAI): Interagency collaboration data-driven policies and programs can reduce the number of youth behind bars without sacrificing public safety or court appearance rates.

In 1992, Casey launched a multi-year, multi-million dollar detention reform project at five sites. At the end of 1998, three of the original sites remained. Each had implemented an array of detention strategies that fundamentally transformed their systems to make them "smarter, fairer, more efficient, more effective."⁷⁷

A Step Inside: Faces of Reform

"Detention reform is really a misnomer. It's really about system reform," says Kay Carter, director of Ada County (Idaho) juvenile court services.⁷⁸

In truth, both phrases are problematic. In many locations, the juvenile court system is hardly a system at all, but an unwieldy, looselycoordinated collection of agencies and individuals—prosecutors, judges, mental health agencies, police, non-profit community groups, county health departments, local school systems, probation officers, defense attorneys, youth advocates and others—who may operate with conflicting purposes and styles and little awareness of what the others are doing.

For that reason, the *system* in each jurisdiction is unique, with its own structure, history, inherent weaknesses and proven strengths. This means that there is no universal key—no simple strategy, quick systemic fix or single alternative program—that is going to work everywhere.

In one locale, implementing a risk-assessment tool may bring immediate improvements. Another location might need to develop an array of community-based alternative programs before change becomes visible.

Detention reform emphasizes that meaningful and long-lasting change often entails implementing changes in multiple areas of policy, practice and programming. It may not happen easily, with resistance coming from both inside and outside the system. For example, a high-profile juvenile crime can change public opinion and the political will to support reform. Or, a judge may not trust a risk assessment tool. Or, some members of the child protection and human services fields may believe that at-risk youth are best served and protected within the gates of secure detention.

"The biggest obstacle to reform will be the on-line staff," suggests retired judge Frank Orlando, director of the Center for Youth Policy who worked on the Broward County initiative. "You must involve them from the start and assure them that this is not an attempt to eliminate their skills. Reform is not possible without collaboration and stakeholder acceptance and involvement."

The average success rate—youth who remain arrest free during their placement in the detention alternatives program—is more than 90%, with staff secure shelters having success rates of more than 96%.

-Cook County (IL) Probation Department

Carey Cockerell, director of Juvenile Services for Tarrant County (Texas), agrees. "For us, it's been about creating a culture of reform, of bringing everyone to the same line of thinking," he says. "Is that always easy? No. Does everyone always agree with every decision? No. Does staff get frustrated? Yes. But overall, it works."

Although reform will look different in each jurisdiction, there are similar issues that typically must be addressed. Taken together, these lessons from around the country add up to a picture of reform.

Cook County: Making Use of Community

History

The early 1990s saw little collaboration between the agencies that made up the county's juvenile court system. The 498-bed secure detention facility was chronically overcrowded, due in part to an arbitrary admissions process. In the mid-90s, the daily population frequently topped 700, making conditions for youth and staff depressing and dangerous. Initially, the State Advisory Group (SAG) funded some small detention reform programs in the county. "We were the first to be in there trying to get something started," says Mike Mahoney, vice chair of the Illinois SAG. Then, in 1994, Cook County became one of the five original sites to try the JDAI approach to streamline its detention system.

Components of Reform

A new screening process was implemented. Case processing was accelerated; the time was reduced between issuing a summons to a juvenile and his or her court appearance. A notification system to remind youth of their scheduled court date was established. A wide range of community-based alternatives, including shelters and evening reporting centers, was put into place.

The Numbers

The number of youth in secure detention dropped from a high of 848 in 1996 to today's average daily detention population of 445. A simple automatic notification system that uses written and telephone reminders of court appearances has helped reduce failure-to-appear rates from almost 40 percent in 1994 to 11 percent today.

Special Lessons

One of the most positive developments has been the relationship forged between the various components of the juvenile court system Coalition for Juvenile Justice

and the community. A range of programs has served more than 45,000 youth in the community since 1994. According to the probation department, the average success rate—youth who remain arrest free during their placement in these programs—is more than 90 percent, with staff secure shelters having success rates of more than 96 percent.⁷⁹

Evening reporting centers have served more than 10,000 youth, 92 percent of whom remain arrest free during their time in the program. These centers are located in neighborhoods that are typically poor with elevated crime rates, where many of the youth live. Rather than starting the centers from scratch and staffing them with juvenile court personnel, contracts are given to neighborhood activist groups. This not only provides an infusion of funds to local groups, it establishes strong ties with community activists, who have an opportunity to come up with creative ways to serve youth.

For example, the Girl's Evening Reporting Center is run by Family Focus out of a community center on Chicago's west side. On a typical evening, six young women, all with pending court cases, sit in the large, bright room at a U-shaped table doing homework, watched over by three counselors. Open after school during the peak hours for juvenile delinquency,⁸⁰ and in the evenings, the stated goal of the center is to ensure that each girl makes her scheduled court appearances and remains arrest free. But the center also provides an opportunity for the youth to develop relationships with caring adults and to exchange positive ideas with girls their own age.

"Being here is making me cool down," said a 14-year-old named Octavia, who was awaiting a hearing for assault. "It's doing something positive. We socialize. We learn skills. We can talk to the adults here and they get to know us. It's cool."

Sixteen-year-old Britney said that the center "keeps me off the streets, away from the wrong people." Carrie, a 15-year-old, credited the center for "making us change. They have speakers on things like drugs and sex and academics. It makes us think about those things."

In addition to evening reporting centers, Cook County operates two staff secure shelters, one for boys and one for girls, for youth needing more intensive supervision. In addition to making sure that youth stay crime-free and attend all court hearings, these shelters provide safety, structure and supportive outreach to families.

Next Step

The Illinois Juvenile Justice Commission and the Casey Foundation have initiated detention reform projects in 10 sites, including rural counties, throughout the state. The SAG has been instrumental in funding the project and bringing together all the major players, from the court system to the Department of Human Services, in order to take reform to a larger scale. One of the early goals has been the removal of status offenders from secure detention.

In tandem with the Casey Foundation, the SAG also funds an annual detention reform symposium in order "to spread the gospel of reform," according to SAG vice chair Mahoney.

Tarrant County: Instilling the Culture of Reform

History

Tarrant County, population 1.4 million, has a long history of detention reform, spurred by the leadership of Judge Scott D. Moore, who served as the juvenile court judge for 29 years, until his retirement in 1994. Judge Moore led efforts to remove children from incarceration in the Tarrant County jail and oversaw construction of a new juvenile detention facility. Named the Lynn W. Ross Juvenile Detention Center, the facility opened in 1971 with a capacity of 26. Judge Moore emphasized the importance of timely case processing, based on the belief that a child's time spent in detention—away from school and family, even in a model secure detention facility—is not conducive to a youth's growth and development.

Today, the juvenile justice center in Tarrant County operates 72 beds, with an average daily population of 66, the lowest bed capacity among the seven largest urban counties in Texas. Carey Cockerell, director of juvenile services, says that he is confident that the county's expansion of detention facilities over the years has been a response to real need—not a response to overcrowding caused by poor detention management.

Components

The department attributes its success to the use of objective detention criteria, intensive detention oversight, expedited court hearings and community-based programs. Alternative to detention programs include electronically monitored home detention and community-based detention (CBD), which provides in-home supervision for non-violent youth awaiting disposition. This alternative for pre-adjudicated youth, the Tarrant County Advocate Program (T-Cap), uses trained advocates from the youth's community to provide face-to-face supervision of the youth's activities, knowledge of current whereabouts, monitoring of attendance at school, work and home and provides assistance and support to parents/families.

"We have a no-eject, no-reject policy," says Minette Bauer, executive vice president of Youth Advocate Programs, Inc., the parent program of T-Cap. "Most of the time, if you show the judge that a kid can succeed before his hearing, the judge will give that kid another chance."

The Numbers

The cost of holding a youth in Tarrant County secure detention is \$121 a day. The cost of maintaining one youth in the T-Cap advocacy program is \$30-\$35 a day with a 93 percent success rate.

"Neighboring counties have come to us and said, 'We don't have a lot of programs. Aren't they expensive?'" says Cockerell. "I tell them, we have more programming and less staff. I think they can do it, too. If their probation department looks at the funds and the way that they budget, they can do a lot more with what they have. The most expensive program—secure institutional detention—is the one to develop last. If you develop the community-based programs first, you'll see which kids it will benefit and which kids it doesn't work for."

Special Lessons

Tarrant County aims for a juvenile justice culture based on efficient movement. The goal is to process cases and to provide alternatives to detention as quickly as possible following the referral of the child. Like many jurisdictions across the country, Tarrant County is always struggling with disproportionate confinement of minority youth. However, Cockerell says that the use of offense-based criteria in the decision to detain children removes much of the subjectivity. It is a big step in the right direction.

Next Step

One area of ongoing work is the improvement of case processing and decreasing the length of stay in detention. Another area is the improvement of emergency psychiatric services for youth who are brought to detention while experiencing serious emotional disturbance. The department is currently collaborating with the local county hospital to streamline service provision and aftercare in these cases.

Trained advocates from the youth's community provide faceto-face supervision of the youth's activities, knowledge of current whereabouts, monitoring of attendance at school, work and home, and provide assistance and support to parents/families.

Juvenile Court Judge Jean Boyd says that there is still progress to be made in speeding up the more labor intensive cases, such as cases where youth are moved into the adult system for trial and cases that involve time-consuming medical testing. She also would like to see the establishment of more community-based programs that involve intensive family support. "I know there are concerns about widening the net. But I know that the only way some of these kids will make it at home is if the family gets services."

Multnomah County: Addressing Disproportionate Minority Confinement (DMC)

History

In 1992, Multnomah County was under a federal consent decree to reduce crowding at its aging detention center. "We weren't mistreating kids," says former placement coordinator Jim Stegmiller. "But upper management realized they had no control of what was going on."

The old detention center was replaced with a new facility. But when the county became one of the original JDAI sites, there were changes that went beyond the cosmetic.

From the beginning of the process, agency heads and department managers were quick to agree on a philosophy and plans for placing appropriate youth into community-based programs instead of the detention center. They also agreed to make a special attempt to address the fact that a disproportionate percentage of minority youth were being detained. However, front-line staff, police, probation officers and prosecutors—perceiving reform to be "soft on crime"—were a harder sell. When the county communicated that the purpose of reform was not to eliminate the use of detention, but to make sure the right youth are being detained, front-line staff invested in the process.

Components

- A 24-hour reception center, operated by the non-profit agency New Avenues for Youth, to work with youth and families to find better placements and to access services. This was developed for the 2,000 status offenders—runaways, homeless youth and other mischief-makers—detained every year, in violation of the law, because of a lack of options.
- A Risk Assessment Instrument (RAI), an objective point-

based tool used to assess the youth's risk of re-offending and/or failing to appear for hearings.

- Establishment of an **expeditor**, a person assigned to monitor the status of detained youth and to help speed up case processing.
- An array of alternatives to detention, including electronic monitoring, a home confinement program run by Volunteers of America, a day reporting center and shelters for youth who cannot return home for a variety of reasons.

Lessons from Multnomah County

- ✓ Get all primary county stakeholders together and reach consensus about the basic philosophy for detention reform.
- ✓ Involve a broad base of line staff in the actual development of the policies, procedures, instruments and alternatives.
- Make sure that everyone understands that nothing is etched in stone and that data will be collected on an ongoing basis.
- Be willing to take the time necessary to process feelings and attitudes that go along with major changes.
- ✓ Understand that it is likely that the most resistance to change will come from within the organization, rather than from outside.
- ✓ Emphasize that sustained, consistent focus by system leaders is essential to address the difficult issue of disproportionate minority confinement.
- ✓ Advise staff that the management team of the organization will support them when they implement change.

Source: Multnomah County Department of Community Justice, Juvenile Detention Reform Initiative.

• Development of methods to address disproportionate minority confinement (DMC), including diversifying the probation staff "to look more like the community," establishing alternatives to detention in communities where detained youth of color live⁸¹ and consistent monitoring to find trouble spots in the system.

The Numbers

The average daily detention population before detention reform was 96. The most recent is 20. During that same period, there have also been decreases in the average length of stay (from 9 days to 7 days) and case-processing time has been reduced by 28 percent.

In addition, inroads have also been made in addressing minority over-representation. Before reforms were put into place, 55 of the 96 youth in secure detention were African American. Recently, they accounted for 7 of the 20 detained youth.⁸²

In 1994, there was an 11 percent difference between black youth and white youth in the likelihood that they would be detained at some point during their case. (Between Latinos and whites, the difference was 10 percent.) In 2000, the difference dropped to 3 percent for blacks and 2 percent for Latinos.⁸³

Between 1994 and 2000, the number of youth admitted to detention dropped by half for all youth and by half for both black and Latino youth.⁸⁴

Special Lessons

Many jurisdictions struggle with the disproportionate number of minority youth being held in secure detention. In Multnomah County, the development of an objective risk assessment instrument (RAI) made an immediate impact. Prior to the implementation of the RAI, intake counselors frequently made placement decisions based on experience and personal feelings.

Immediately after the RAI was put into place, the detention population fell, along with the percentage of minority youth. Effort was put into making the RAI ethnically and culturally sensitive. For example, historically, a youth has been more likely to be released if there is a parent to monitor his or her behavior and to assure court appearances. This often worked as a bias against minority youth because it was perceived that many had no "responsible" parent in the home. In the RAI, references to "good family structure" were changed to "adult willing to accept responsibility for youth." This takes advantage of the strengths of extended families that often exist in minority communities.

"The RAI looks at offense. It's color blind," says detention reform project coordinator Rick Jensen. "And if you make sure kids have equal access to alternatives, you will be blown away by the immediate change of complexion within the facility."

Next Step

DMC remains a constant challenge and Multnomah County is always examining its data to determine why youth of color still trickle in inappropriately. "Right now, almost 30 percent of the kids in the facility are black. That's a lot better than it used to be, but ideally, it should be only about 10 percent," says Jim Stegmiller. Recently, the department determined that a disproportionate number of youth of color were being detained for drug offenses, so a new diversion program was created. Also, the department is working closely with local stakeholders to address system-wide DMC issues.

Reading the Risk Assessment Instrument (RAI)

In Multnomah County, the RAI took months to develop and has been revised several times to improve its performance. The RAI considers such factors as legal status, warrants, prior offenses, mitigating factors (school attendance, adult availability, number of violations, etc.) and aggravating factors (no community ties, history of running away, etc.). It works on a point system.

Source: Multnomah County Department of Community Justice, Juvenile Detention Reform Initiative.

FACT:

6

Experience has shown that a larger detention facility fills quickly—not because of a surge in youth offending—but because building more cells does nothing to address the underlying problem, the overreliance on secure detention.

Conclusion

hat takes place behind the walls of our nation's juvenile detention centers is all too often out of the public's sight and out of the public's mind. But periodically, a fight breaks out or a youngster is seriously injured in detention. Such situations may spark official inquiries and then a picture be-

gins to emerge.

Around the country, nearly 70 percent of detained youth are housed in secure facilities that operate above capacity. Such overcrowding often leads to unsanitary living conditions, inadequate education, poor medical and mental health treatment, violence and sexual exploitation. Stress can inevitably build, giving rise to the use of harsh disciplinary measures, violence between youth and staff and violence among youth themselves.

Periodically, local media will run an expose that demands an explanation of why an institution supported by tax dollars allows for such conditions. The public demands action. City councils rush to convene. Hearings are held, records are examined and the usual solution is put on the table: If the existing detention facility is too crowded, make it bigger. Devote more time, more bureaucracy, more tax money and more community resources to building a new, larger facility. Coalition for Juvenile Justice

However, this often-touted solution—one that would seem to make sense on the surface—is, in fact, misguided. It is a matter of *build it and they will come*. Experience has shown that a larger detention facility fills quickly—not because of a surge in youth offending—but because building more cells does nothing to address the underlying problem, the over-reliance on secure detention.

The point of detention—something that is often lost in the debate about youth crime—is not punishment and it is not rehabilitation. The true purpose of detention is to hold youth who are awaiting a hearing because of the strong belief in the opinion of the court that he or she may commit new crimes before the hearing or may not show up for the hearing.

Statistical analysis shows that these concerns do not apply to the majority of youth in secure detention. Contrary to public opinion, most are not dangerous felons who must be locked up for the sake of public safety. In fact, only 31 percent of detained youth are being held for person offenses. The others are awaiting hearings on property and public order charges or they have committed technical violations, meaning that they missed a court date or broke a rule of probation. In the saddest cases, some are youth with mental health problems placed in detention because they could not get the support they needed in the community. Or, they are youth who have committed minor offenses who could be released to a parent—only there is no responsible adult to provide them with a decent home and proper supervision.

All too frequently, our country's juvenile detention facilities have become the last resort for children and teenagers with no one to care for them or no one who knows how to handle them. As noted social work professors Ira Schwartz and William Barton have noted: "When families, neighborhoods, schools and other programs no longer wish to deal with troubled children, the detention center is the one resource that cannot turn them away."

It is ethically wrong to detain children who do not need to be behind locked doors. It is also a terrible waste of tax dollars, an important consideration in our current tight economic climate. For each youth in detention, we spend upwards of \$36,000 per year, money that would otherwise be used to support crucial local services, such as education and recreation, which benefit entire communities.

For all these reasons, growing numbers of policy makers are re-

thinking the use of detention, shifting philosophies and implementing a range of systemic reforms that keep youth out of secure detention when they don't need to be there.

As successful examples from around the country demonstrate, detention reform must be more than a patchwork of new programs or a handful of systemic tweaks that might solve one problem while creating another. Rather, true detention reform is an opportunity to do things in a different, more effective and more efficient way by implementing a complex set of changes in multiple areas of policy, practice and programming.

Inevitably, reform begins with enlisting all the "players"—public service agencies, community organizations and individuals—that constitute a local juvenile court system, and then involving them in collaborative planning and decision-making.

True reform must then branch out into many other arenas—admissions policies, case processing, alternative programs—in order to ensure that youth can meet their conditions of detention in the least restrictive environment possible.

The importance of detention reform cannot be understated. Detention is the entry point into the juvenile court system and as such produces an enormous ripple effect. Studies indicate that youth who are detained are more likely to spend time incarcerated in the future. Consequently, whether a youth spends time in a secure facility or whether that youth gets released into a meaningful community-based alternative is of enormous consequence—to the youth, his family and to the entire community.

We can continue doing things the old way and pay the price in terms of dollars, public safety and the compromised future of our most vulnerable youth. Or we can take a different path. When we look around the country at jurisdictions that have enacted reforms, when we study the charts and interpret the data, when we talk to the judges, prosecutors, probation officers, families and youth, it is impossible not to come away impressed and ready for change.



Endnotes

¹ Building Blocks for Youth, <u>Fact Sheet</u>. http:// www.buildingblocksforyouth.org/issues/conditions/facts.html.

² National Council on Crime and Delinquency, <u>Resident Admission</u> <u>Rates to US Public Detention Centers</u>, 1997, cited in <u>Crowding in</u> <u>Juvenile Detention Facilities: A Problem Solving Manual</u> (Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth Law Center, 1998).

³ National Council on Crime and Delinquency, <u>Juvenile Detention</u> <u>Alternatives Initiative Interim Summary Evaluation Report, 1998</u>, cited in <u>The JDAI Story: Building a Better Juvenile Detention System, Path-</u> <u>ways to Juvenile Detention Reform #1</u> (Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation).

⁴ Human Rights Watch, <u>High Country Lockup; Children in Confine-</u> <u>ment in Colorado</u> (New York, NY: Human Rights Watch, 1997).

⁵ National Council on Crime and Delinquency, <u>Census of Public and</u> <u>Private Juvenile Detention, Correctional and Shelter Facilities</u>. (Oakland, CA: National Council on Crime and Delinquency, 1997).

⁶ Year of tuition at Harvard 2003-2004 is \$37,928. Cable News Network http://edition.cnn.com/2003/EDUCATION/03/24/ harvard.tuition.ap/. Coalition for Juvenile Justice

⁷ Bill Rust, "Documenting Programs that Work for Kids and Families," <u>AdvoCasey</u>. (Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation, Fall/ Winter 1999).

⁸ Sue Burrell, P. DeMuro, E. Dunlap, C. Sanniti and L. Warboys, <u>Crowding in Juvenile Detention Facilities: A Problem Solving Manual</u>. (Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth Law Center, 1998).

⁹ Whit Griffinger, "<u>National Trends, Local Consequences: The Expan-</u> sion of Juvenile Detention Facilities." <u>www.youthlaw.org/juvehall.PDF</u>. (Oakland, CA: Sept.-Oct. 2001).

¹⁰ Personal communication with Michael Gedeon.

¹¹ Whit Griffinger, "National Trends, Local Consequences: The Expansion of Juvenile Detention Facilities." <u>www.youthlaw.org/</u> juvehall.PDF (Oakland, CA: Sept.-Oct. 2001).

¹² Richard Mendel, <u>Less Cost, More Safety</u>. (Washington DC: American Youth Policy Forum. 2001).

¹³ County studies cited in personal communication with Michael Gedeon and Ron Sims.

¹⁴ Center on Juvenile Crime and Criminal Justice [CJCJ], <u>A Preliminary Analysis of Detention Expansion in Alameda County</u> <u>www.cjcj.org/pubs/comparision/comparision.html</u> (San Francisco, CA: CJCJ, January 2003).

¹⁵ Jeffrey Butts and Jeremy Travis, <u>The Rise and Fall of American Youth</u> <u>Violence: 1980 to 2000</u>. (Washington, DC: The Urban Institute. 2002).

¹⁶ Juvenile Court Statistics, 1996, cited in Howard Snyder and M. Sickmund, Juvenile Offenders and Victims, 1999 Report. (Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice, 1999).

¹⁷ Russell K. Van Vleet and Edward C. Byrnes, "Alternatives to Detention Survey Report," (Washington, DC: Coalition for Juvenile Justice, 2002).

¹⁸ C. Puzzanxhera, et al. <u>Juvenile Court Statistics</u>, <u>1999</u>. (Washington, DC: Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 2002).

¹⁹ Howard Snyder and M. Sickmund, Juvenile Offenders and Vic-

tims, 1999 Report. (Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice, 1999).

²⁰ I. Schwartz et al. "Juvenile Detention: The Hidden Closets Revisited" <u>Justice Quarterly</u>, Vol. 4, Number 2. (Boston, MA: Academy of Criminal Justice Sciences, June 1987).

²¹ Martha Shirk. "Reformers Flail at Lockup Boom." <u>Youth Today</u> <u>Magazine</u>. (Washington, DC: Youth Today Dec./Jan 2002).

²² I. Schwartz et al. "Juvenile Detention: The Hidden Closets Revisited" <u>Justice Quarterly</u>, Vol. 4, Number 2. (Boston, MA: Academy of Criminal Justice Sciences, June 1987).

²³ Personal communication with Renate Reichs.

²⁴ Coalition for Juvenile Justice, <u>Handle With Care: Serving the Men-</u> <u>tal Health Needs of Young Offenders</u>. (Washington DC: Coalition for Juvenile Justice, 2000).

²⁵ Ira Schwartz and W. Barton, <u>Reforming Juvenile Detention: No</u> <u>More Hidden Closets</u>. (Columbus, OH: Ohio State University Press, July 1997).

²⁶ National Mental Health Association, "Fact Sheet: Prevalence of Mental Disorders Among Children in the Juvenile Justice System." www.nmha.org/children/justjuv/prevalence.cfm, 2003.

²⁷ Dr. Linda Teplin on "Mental Illness Among Juvenile Detainees." Interview with Dr. Linda Teplin <u>http://www.northwestern.edu/univ-relations/broadcast/dec_2002/teplin.html</u> (Evanston, Ill: Northwestern University, 2002).

²⁸ D. Parent and Abt Associates. <u>Conditions of Confinement</u> (Washington DC: Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 1994).

²⁹ Personal communication with Jim Stegmiller.

³⁰ D.A. Henry. <u>Reducing Unneccessary Delay: Innovations in Case</u> <u>Processing, Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #5</u>. (Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation).

³¹ Sue Burrell, P. DeMuro, E. Dunlap, C. Sanniti and L. Warboys, <u>Crowding in Juvenile Detention Facilities: A Problem Solving Manual</u>. (Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth Law Center, 1998).

³² Ibid.

³³ Rochelle Stanfield, <u>The JDAI Story: Building a Better Juvenile De-</u><u>tention System, Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #1</u>. (Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation).

³⁴ Sue Burrell, P. DeMuro, E. Dunlap, C. Sanniti and L. Warboys, <u>Crowding in Juvenile Detention Facilities: A Problem Solving Manual</u>. (Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth Law Center, 1998).

³⁵ D. Parent and Abt Associates. <u>Conditions of Confinement</u> (Washington DC: Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 1994).

³⁶ Sue Burrell, P. DeMuro, E. Dunlap, C. Sanniti and L. Warboys, <u>Crowding in Juvenile Detention Facilities: A Problem Solving Manual</u>. (Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth Law Center, 1998).

³⁷ Ibid.

³⁸ Ibid.

³⁹ Sue Burrell, P. DeMuro, E. Dunlap, C. Sanniti and L. Warboys, <u>Crowding in Juvenile Detention Facilities: A Problem Solving Manual</u>. (Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth Law Center, 1998.

⁴⁰ Coalition for Juvenile Justice, <u>Abandoned in the Back Row: New</u> <u>Lessons in Education and Delinquency Prevention</u>. (Washington, DC: Coalition for Juvenile Justice, 2001).

⁴¹ Sue Burrell, P. DeMuro, E. Dunlap, C. Sanniti and L. Warboys, <u>Crowding in Juvenile Detention Facilities: A Problem Solving Manual</u>. (Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth Law Center, 1998).

⁴² D. Parent and Abt Associates. <u>Conditions of Confinement</u> (Washington DC: Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 1994).

⁴³ Sue Burrell, P. DeMuro, E. Dunlap, C. Sanniti and L. Warboys, <u>Crowding in Juvenile Detention Facilities: A Problem Solving Manual</u>. (Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth
Law Center, 1998).

⁴⁴ Ibid.

⁴⁵ Based on the previously cited figure: On any given day, 27,680 boys and girls are in detention.

⁴⁶ Richard Mendel, <u>Less Cost, More Safety</u>. (Washington DC: American Youth Policy Forum. 2001).

⁴⁷ Joan McCord, Cathy Spatz Widom, and Nancy A. Crowell, editors. <u>Juvenile Crime</u>, <u>Juvenile Justice</u>, <u>executive summary</u>. <u>www.nap.edu/execsumm/0309068428.html</u> (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2001).

⁴⁸ Tarrant County, <u>Tarrant County Juvenile Services Program Descrip-</u> <u>tion</u>.

⁴⁹ Multnomah County Department of Community Justice. <u>Juvenile</u> <u>Detention Reform Initiative Training Guide</u>. (Portland, OR: Multnomah County Department of Community Justice, 1998).

⁵⁰ Ibid.

⁵¹ Personal communication with Michael Gedeon, citing county studies.

⁵² Correctional Association of New York. "Juvenile Justice Project Update – July 2002" <u>www.correctionalassociation.org/</u> JJP Juvenile Detention factsheet.htm (New York, NY: Correctional Association of New York, 2002).

⁵³ Center on Juvenile Crime and Criminal Justice [CJCJ]. "Detention Diversion Advocacy Project Evaluation, Sept. 1999." <u>www.cjcj.org/</u> <u>programs/detention_diversion.php</u> (San Francisco, CA: CJCJ).

⁵⁴ Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority, Sept. 2001, cited in Lisa Feldman,

Michael Males, and Vincent Schiraldi, <u>A Tale of Two Jurisdictions:</u> Youth Crime and Detention Rates in Maryland and the District of <u>Columbia</u>. <u>www.buildingblocksforyouth.org/dcmd</u> (Washington, DC: Justice Policy Institute, 2001).

⁵⁵ Law Enforcement Data System Division, Oregon State Policy, Sept. 2001, cited in ibid.

⁵⁶ Howard Snyder and M. Sickmund, <u>Juvenile Offenders and Vic-</u> <u>tims, 1999 Report.</u> (Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice, 1999).

⁵⁷ Russell K. Van Vleet and Edward C. Byrnes, "Alternatives to Detention Survey Report," (Washington, DC: Coalition for Juvenile Justice, 2002).

⁵⁸ Howard Snyder and M. Sickmund, <u>Juvenile Offenders and Vic-</u> <u>tims, 1999 Report.</u> (Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice, 1999).

⁵⁹ Howard Snyder et al. <u>Easy Access to Juvenile Court Statistics: 1998-1997</u>. (Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice. Washington DC: OJJDP, 1999).

⁶⁰ Howard Snyder and M. Sickmund, <u>Juvenile Offenders and Vic-</u> <u>tims, 1999 Report</u>. (Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice, 1999).

61 Ibid.

⁶² Bill Rust, "Juvenile Jailhouse Rocked: Reforming Detention in Chicago, Portland and Sacramento." <u>AdvoCasey (Baltimore, MD:</u> Annie E, Casey Foundation, 1999).

⁶³ E.H. Hoytt et. al. <u>Reducing Racial Disparities in Juvenile Deten-</u> <u>tion. Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #8.</u> (Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. 2002).

⁶⁴ National Center for Juvenile Justice, <u>National Juvenile Court Data</u> <u>Archive:Juvenile Court Case Records 1987-1996</u>, cited in Howard Snyder and M. Sickmund, <u>Juvenile Offenders and Victims</u>, 1999 <u>Report.</u> (Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice, 1999).

⁶⁵ Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice [CJCJ]. "Reducing Disproportionate Minority Confinement: The Multnomah County Oregon Success Story and Its Implications." <u>www.cjcj.org/pubs/portland/</u> <u>portland.html</u> (San Francisco,CA: CJCJ, 2002).

⁶⁶ Martha Shirk. "Reformers Flail at Lockup Boom." <u>Youth Today</u> <u>Magazine.</u> (Washington, DC: Youth Today Dec./Jan 2002).

⁶⁷ Ibid. Also, personal communication with Bart Lubow.

⁶⁸ Karen De Sa, "Policy Aims to Lower Number of Youths in Juvenile Hall." <u>San Jose Mercury News (San Jose, CA. Dec. 21, 2002</u>.

⁶⁹ Martha Shirk. "Reformers Flail at Lockup Boom." <u>Youth Today</u> <u>Magazine.</u> (Washington, DC: Youth Today Dec./Jan 2002). Also, personal communication with Richard Lindahl.

⁷⁰ Karen De Sa, "Policy Aims to Lower Number of Youths in Juvenile Hall." <u>San Jose Mercury News (San Jose, CA. Dec. 21, 2002.</u> Also, personal communication with Bart Lubow.

⁷¹ Personal communication with Terry Traynor.

⁷² Schwartz & Barton, 1991, cited in unpublished report by Criminal and Juvenile Justice Consortium for Coalition for Juvenile Justice. (Washington DC: Coalition for Juvenile Justice, 2002).

⁷³ Ira Schwartz, William Barton, Frank Orlando, "Reducing the Use of Secure Detention in Broward County, Florida." <u>Public Welfare</u> (Spring 1991).

⁷⁴ Ibid

⁷⁵ Michael Dale and Carl Sanniti, "Litigation as an Instrument for Change in Juvenile Detention: A Case Study." <u>Crime and Delinquency</u>. (Long Beach, CA: Sage Publications, 1993).

⁷⁶ Ira Schwartz, William Barton, Frank Orlando, "Reducing the Use of Secure Detention in Broward County, Florida." <u>Public Welfare</u> (Spring 1991).

⁷⁷ Bart Lubow, <u>Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform, series preface</u>. (Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation).

⁷⁸ Personal communication with Kay Carter.

⁷⁹ Personal communication with William Sifferman.

⁸⁰ 1999 National Report Series, Juvenile Justice Bulletin: Violence After School <u>www.ncjrs.org/html/ojjdp/9911_1/vio1.html</u> (Washington DC: Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 1999).

⁸¹ E.H. Hoytt et al. <u>Reducing Racial Disparities in Juvenile Deten-</u> <u>tion. Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #8</u>. (Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation).

⁸² Personal communication with Jim Stegmiller.

⁸³ Multnomah County Department of Community Justice, Juvenile

Coalition for Juvenile Justice

Detention Reform Initiative Training Guide. (Portland, OR: Multnomah County Department of Community Justice, 1998).

⁸⁴ E.H. Hoytt et al. <u>Reducing Racial Disparities in Juvenile Deten-</u> <u>tion. Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #8</u>. (Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation, 2002).



Recommendations

here are some youth who, because they pose a risk to public safety or because they are likely to not show up for their hearing, must be held pending adjudication in a secure detention facility. However, research indicates that these locked facilities have become the juvenile court system's *hidden closets*. Many boys and girls—the majority of whom have been alleged to commit nonviolent offenses—wind up in these often dangerous and depressing places due to lack of system planning and lack of community resources.

Such institutions are costly to build and operate. When overused or used indiscriminately, they have no positive impact on public safety. In fact, a stint in a detention facility can leave some youth more prone to criminal behavior than before the system intervened.

For these economic, public safety and ethical reasons, the Coalition for Juvenile Justice (CJJ) recommends the use of secure detention for only its most basic and legitimate purposes: To hold youth who are awaiting a hearing because of the strong belief that he or she may commit new crimes before the hearing; or, to hold those youth who demonstrate a strong probability of not showing up for court.

To this end, CJJ urges jurisdictions to refrain from spending millions of dollars unnecessarily when there is little return on the investment. CJJ supports detention reform as an option that is far more cost-effective, more humane, more efficient and more effective than over-reliance on detention. Such reform is likely to include some or all of the following: establishment of objective decision-making criteria and risk-assessment tools, speeded-up case processing and the development of a range of community-based alternatives to detention.

Each year, CJJ offers recommendations at the conclusion of its annual report. We emphasize that turning away from costly and ineffective detention policies will require commitment and a concerted effort. To this end, we urge all members of the community to do their part.

To The President

The President can urge Congress to provide federal resources to spur and support reforms in local detention systems and practices.

To the U.S. Congress

Members of Congress can take time to learn more about the local detention practices in their home states and districts.

Through legislation, Congress can support policies that turn away from over-reliance on secure detention for youth accused of minor, non-violent crimes, probation violations and status offenses.

Congress can refrain from providing financial support for increasing the use of secure detention. Instead, financial incentives can facilitate meaningful detention reforms.

To the Administrator of the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention

The Office can continue to fund, support and publicize research that examines the overuse of secure detention. Funding for such research should be augmented by technical assistance to support state advisory groups, policy makers and juvenile justice personnel who are trying to better understand the implications of secure detention. The Office should encourage states to address detention reform and to establish community-based alternatives to detention in their 3-year plans.

The Office should promote promising practices and make available to states and localities a wide array of technical assistance and training services to support detention reform and alternatives.

The Office should continue to examine the issue of race to determine the reasons why minority youth are being disproportionately held in secure detention. Through funding and technical assistance, the Office can assist in addressing the inequities and cultural biases.

To the State Advisory Groups (SAGs)

SAGs can inform themselves about the use of secure detention in their states and become familiar with models of effective detention reform from other SAGs and elsewhere around the country.

SAGs should make funds available for community teams to visit and learn from national model detention reform sites in other states and jurisdictions.

SAGs can take the lead in informing policy makers, juvenile court personnel and the public about the public safety risks, long-term cost implications and negative impact on children and communities that stem from over-reliance on secure detention.

SAGs can encourage and promote rational, research-based detention reforms and alternatives.

SAGs can examine the issue of race in detention and implement reforms that address inequities and cultural biases.

SAGs can recommend to governors that detention professionals be appointed to State Advisory Groups.

SAGs can strengthen and include detention reform efforts in their 3-year plans.

To Policy Makers

Policy makers can examine the effects of the over-reliance on secure detention and project the immediate and future impact on youth, budgets and public safety. Through funding and legislation, policy makers can support the philosophy that youth should be placed in the least restrictive, appropriate environment and that youth should be removed from secure detention as quickly as possible, taking public safety into account.

Policy makers can examine the issue of race within secure detention. They can implement and support reforms and alternatives that are culturally and ethnically sensitive, as well as family- and community-based.

Policy makers can strongly encourage all appropriate agencies, such as corrections, probation, mental health, education and social services, to collaborate on detention reform.

To Localities

Localities can develop a juvenile court collaborative task force that examines detention costs, issues and the implementation of reforms and alternatives.

Localities can encourage members of the task force and juvenile court professionals to make site visits to recognized model programs.

Localities can work to enact systemic reform that is likely to include some or all of the following: establishment of objective detention criteria, speeded-up case processing and the development of a range of community-based alternatives to detention.

To Juvenile Court Judges

Judges can use their role as community leaders to examine and publicize the negative impact of the overuse of secure detention on youth, economics and public safety.

Judges can take the lead in questioning the use of detention for individual youth under their legal care. Through the power of the court, they can encourage the placement of youth into alternatives to detention when appropriate.

Judges can be a guiding force in drawing together the various agencies and individuals who compose the juvenile court system, for the purpose of developing and implementing meaningful system reform. Such reform is likely to include some or all of the following: establishment of objective detention criteria, speeded-up case processing and the development of a range of community-based alternatives to detention.

Judges can be aware that in many jurisdictions, minority youth are being held in secure detention in disproportionate numbers. They can examine this situation in their own jurisdiction and move immediately to address any inequities.

To Prosecutors, Defense Attorneys, Police, **Probation Officers and others who** comprise the juvenile court system.

They can understand that detention reform does not mean being "soft on crime." Rather, it means being "smart on crime."

They can support reforms that emphasize the use of secure detention for only those youth who pose public safety risks or are unlikely to show up at their hearings.

They can become knowledgeable and supportive of existing community-based alternatives to detention, while also being open to new and creative ways of removing youth from secure detention as appropriate.

They can make certain that race is not a factor in determining which youth are detained and which are released.

Alternatives to detention should be culturally sensitive, community- and family-focused and be equally accessible to all youth, regardless of race, ethnic group or economic status.

To the American Public

The American public can recognize that placing large numbers of youth in secure detention is not sound public policy. The majority of those in detention facilities can be maintained at home or in other alternative programs without risk to community safety and at far less taxpayer expense.

The American public can help bolster families and communities so that at-risk youth do not need to be locked up in order to promote public safety.

Coalition for Juvenile Justice

The American public can support the best use of their tax dollars by resisting calls for expanded secure detention facilities and instead supporting a reform philosophy that is more rational, more fiscally responsible and more equitable.



Resources for Detention Reform

Annie E. Casey Foundation

Juvenile Detention Alternatives Initiative 701 St. Paul St. Baltimore, MD 21202 www.aecf.org Contact: Bart Lubow <u>bblubow@aecf.org</u> (410) 547-6600

Center for the Study of Youth Policy

Nova Southeastern University 3305 College Ave. Ft. Lauderdale, Fla. 33314 Contact: Frank Orlando <u>orlandof@nsu.law.nova.edu</u>

Coalition for Juvenile Justice (CJJ)

1710 Rhode Island Avenue, NW, 10th floor Washington DC 20036 www.juvjustice.org Contact: Eve Munson <u>munson@juvjustice.org</u> (202) 467-0864 Coalition for Juvenile Justice

Cook County Department of Juvenile Probation and Court Services 1100 South Hamilton Ave. Chicago, Ill 60612 Contact: William Sifferman <u>ccjcourt@hotmail.com</u> (312) 433-6580 Michael Mahoney <u>mjm9944@aol.com</u> (312) 225-5217

King County Juvenile Justice Operational Master Plan Department of Youth Services 1211 E. Alder Street Seattle, WA 98104 Contact Michael Gedeon <u>Michael.Gedeon@METROKC.gov</u> (206) 205-9532

Multnomah County Department of Community Justice 1401 NE 68th Street Portland, Or 97213 Contact Rick Jensen <u>Rick.K.Jensen@co.multnomah.or.us</u> (503) 306-5698

National Juvenile Detention Association (NJDA)

Eastern Kentucky University 301 Perkins Building Richmond, Kentucky 40475 www.njda.com njdaeku@aol.com (859) 622-6259

North Dakota Association of Counties PO Box 877 Bismarck, ND 58502 www.ndaco.org Contact Terry Traynor <u>ttraynor@ndaco.org</u> (701) 328-9800

Tarrant County Department of Juvenile Services

2701 Kimbo Road Fort Worth, Texas 76111 Contact Carey Cockerell <u>ccockerell@tarrantcounty.com</u> (817) 838-4643



Bibliography

Barton, William and Schwartz, I. (1991). <u>Reducing the Use of Secure</u> <u>Detention in Broward County, Florida.</u> Draft.

Bishop, D.M. and Griset, P.L. <u>Replicating Detention Reform—Lessons from the Florida Detention Initiative. Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #12.</u> Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation.

Building Blocks for Youth [BBY]. (2002). <u>Fact sheet</u> http:// www.buildingblocksforyouth.org/issues/conditions/facts.html: BBY.

Building Blocks for Youth [BBY]. (2002). <u>New Study Shows Port-</u> land Leads the Nation in Successfully Reducing Racial Disparity, press release. www.buildingblocksforyouth.org/1.23.02.html: BBY.

Burrell, S.; DeMuro, P.; Dunlap, E.; Sanniti, C and Warboys, L. (1998). <u>Crowding in Juvenile Detention Centers: A Problem Solving Manual.</u> Richmond, KY: National Juvenile Detention Association and Youth Law Center.

Butts, J. and Travis, J. (2002). <u>The Rise and Fall of American Youth</u> <u>Violence: 1980 to 2000.</u> Washington, DC: The Urban Institute.

Center on Juvenile Crime and Criminal Justice [CJCJ]. Detention Diversion Advocacy Project. www.cjcj.org/programs/ detention_diversion.php. San Francisco, CA: CJCJ. Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice [CJCJ]. (2002). <u>Reducing</u> <u>Disproportionate Minority Confinement: The Multnomah County</u> <u>Oregon Success Story and Its Implications.</u> www.cjcj.org/pubs/portland/portland.html. San Francisco, CA: CJCJ.

Coalition for Juvenile Justice [CJJ]. (1999). <u>Ain't No Place Anybody</u> <u>Would Want to Be: Conditions of Confinement.</u> Washington DC: CJJ.

Coalition for Juvenile Justice [CJJ]. (2000). <u>Handle With Care: Serv-</u> ing the Mental Health Needs of Young Offenders. Washington DC: CJJ.

Coalition for Juvenile Justice [CJJ]. (2001). <u>Abandoned in the Back</u> <u>Row: New Lessons in Education and Delinquency Prevention</u>. Washington DC: CJJ.

Correctional Association of New York [CANY]. (July 2002). <u>Juve-nile Justice Project Update</u>. www.correctionalassociation.org/JJP_Juvenile_Detention_factsheet.htm. New York, NY: CANY.

Dale, M. and Sanniti, C. (1993). <u>Litigation as an Instrument for</u> <u>Change in Juvenile Detention: A Case Study.</u> *Crime and Delinquency.* Long Beach, CA: Sage Publications.

De Sa., K. (Dec. 21, 2002). Policy Aims to Lower Number of Youths in Juvenile Hall. *San Jose Mercury News*. San Jose, CA.

Feldman, L; Males, M. and Schiraldi, V. (2001). <u>A Tale of Two</u> Jurisdictions: Youth Crime and Detention Rates in Maryland and the <u>District of Columbia.</u> www.buildingblocksforyouth.org/dcmd. Washington, DC: Justice Policy Institute.

Griffinger, W. (Sept-Oct. 2001). <u>National Trends, Local Conse-</u> <u>quences: The Expansion of Juvenile Detention Facilities.</u> www.youthlaw.org/juvehall.PDF. Oakland, CA: National Center for Youth Law.

Henry, D.A. <u>Reducing Unnecessary Delay: Innovations in Case Pro-</u> <u>cessing. Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #5.</u> Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation.

Hoytt, E.H.; Schiraldi, V.; Smith, B.V. and Ziedenberg, J. <u>Reducing</u> <u>Racial Disparities in Juvenile Detention. Pathways to Juvenile Deten-</u> <u>tion Reform #8.</u> Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Human Rights Watch [HRW]. (1997). <u>High Country Lockup;</u> <u>Children in Confinement in Colorado.</u> New York, NY: HRW.

Lubow, B. <u>Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform, series preface.</u> Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation.

McCord, J.; Widom, C. and Crowell, N. (2001). <u>Juvenile Crime</u>, <u>Juvenile Justice</u>, <u>Executive Summary</u>. www.nap.edu/execsumm/ 0309068428.html. National Academy Press.

Mendel, Richard. (2001). <u>Less Cost, More Safety.</u> Washington, DC: American Youth Policy Forum.

Maryland Juvenile Justice Coalition [MJJC]. (2001). <u>Principles of a</u> <u>Model Juvenile Justice System.</u> Baltimore, MD: MJJC.

Multnomah County Department of Community Justice [MCDCJ]. (2002). Juvenile Detention Reform Initiative Training Guide. Portland, OR: MCDCJ.

National Mental Health Association [NMHA]. (2003). <u>Prevalence</u> of Mental Disorders Among Children in the Juvenile Justice System. www.nmha.org/children/justjuv/prevalence.cfm. Alexandria, VA: NMHA.

Orlando, F. <u>Controlling the Front Gates—Effective Admissions Policies and Practices.Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #3.</u> Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation.

Orlando, F.; Schwartz, I. and Barton, W. (1990). <u>The Broward County</u> <u>Juvenile Detention Project: Summary of Results.</u> Fort Lauderdale, FL: Center for the Study of Youth Policy.

Parent, D. and Abt Associates (1994). <u>Conditions of Confinement.</u> Washington DC: Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.

Puzzanxhera, C.; Stahl, A.; Finnegan, T.; Snyder H.; Pool R and Tierney, V. (2002). <u>Juvenile Court Statistics 1999.</u> Washington, DC: Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.

Rust, B. (Spring 1999). <u>Documenting Programs that Work for Kids</u> and Families. *AdvoCasey.* Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Rust, B. (Summer 1999). Juvenile Jailhouse Rocked: Reforming Detention in Chicago, Portland and Sacramento. AdvoCasey. Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation.

Schwartz, I.; Fishman, G.; Hatfield, R.; Krisberg, B. and Eisikovits, Z. (June 1987). <u>Juvenile Detention: The Hidden Closets Revisited</u>. *Justice Quarterly.* Boston, MA: Academy of Criminal Justice Sciences.

Schwartz, I. and Barton, W. (July 1997). <u>Reforming Juvenile Deten-</u> <u>tion: No More Hidden Closets.</u> Columbus, OH: Ohio State University Press.

Shirk, M. (Dec./Jan. 2002). <u>Reformers Flail at Lockup Boom.</u> Youth Today Magazine. Washington DC: Youth Today.

Snyder, H. and Sickmund, M. (1999). Juvenile Offenders and Victims, 1999 Report. Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice.

Snyder, H. (1999). <u>Easy Access to Juvenile Court Statistics: 1998-</u> <u>1997.</u> Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice. Washington DC: OJJDP.

Stanfield, Rochelle. <u>The JDAI Story: Building a Better Juvenile De-</u><u>tention System, Pathways to Juvenile Detention Reform #1.</u> Baltimore, MD: Annie E. Casey Foundation.

Tarrant County [TC]. (2002). <u>Tarrant County Juvenile Services Program Description</u>. Fort Worth, Texas: TC.

U.S. Census Bureau [USCB]. <u>King County Quick Facts.</u> http:// quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/53/53033.html. Washington, DC: USCB.

2003 Annual Report



CJJ Reports

False Images? The News Media and Juvenile Crime

December 1997: Evaluates media coverage of juvenile crime and the impact such coverage has on public perception and the development of juvenile justice policy.

A Celebration Or A Wake? The Juvenile Court After 100 Years

December 1998: Discusses the first 100 years of the juvenile court in America with recommendations for maintaining and strengthening its rehabilitative focus and making critical improvements.

Ain't No Place Anybody Would Want To Be: Conditions of Confinement for Youth

December 1999: Surveys the conditions of juvenile confinement in the United States, ranging from deplorable to exemplary. Highlights effective programs and recommendations for change.

Enlarging the Healing Circle: Ensuring Justice for American Indian Children

July 2000: Cites substance abuse, depression, gang involvement and faulty legal procedures as major factors contributing to American Indian youth involvement with the courts. Offers recommendations for positive change.

Handle With Care: Serving the Mental Health Needs of Young Offenders

December 2000: Reveals the unequal and unreasonable hurdles mentally ill children—especially those who are court-involved children and their families must clear to receive mental health services. Includes profiles of model programs and constructive recommendations.

!Esperanza_i: Awakening to the Strength of Latino Youth

August 2001: Reveals that overlooking the cultural identities, as well as the healthcare and educational needs, of Latino youth hinders their positive development. Includes targeted recommendations.

Abandoned in the Back Row: New Lessons in Education and Delinquency Prevention

December 2001: Draws a link between school success and the prevention of juvenile delinquency, addressing current education practices that fail to meet children's needs along with those that provide critical supports to children and families at risk. Includes profiles of model programs and recommendations.

For additional copies of this report, or to order previous ones, contact:

Coalition for Juvenile Justice 1710 Rhode Island Avenue, NW, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20036

Phone: (202) 467-0864, ext. 0 Fax: (202) 887-0738 Email: info@juvjustice.org www.juvjustice.org



About the Authors

ohn Hubner and Jill Wolfson are co-authors of four previous annual reports from the Coalition for Juvenile Justice: An Examination of the Practice of Trying and Sentencing Youth in Criminal Court (2002), Abandoned in the Back Row: New Lessons in Education and Delinquency Prevention (2001), Handle with Care: Serving the Mental Health Needs of Young Offenders (2000) and Ain't No Place Anybody Would Want To Be: Conditions of Confinement for Youth (1999).

They won the 1997 media award presented by the National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges for an Outstanding Contribution in Communicating the Needs of Youth and Juvenile Courts, for their book: Somebody Else's Children—The Courts, the Kids, the Struggle to Save America's Troubled Families (hardcover Crown, 1997; paperback Three Rivers Press, 1998). They were also finalists for the 1998 American Bar Association Gavel Award and the Bay Area Book Reviewer's Association Award for the best nonfiction book.

John Hubner is a long-time journalist and currently an assigning editor at the *San Jose Mercury News*. He has been honored with many journalism awards, including the Unity Award for promoting harmony among the races and the National Association of Sunday Magazines Award for best Coalition for Juvenile Justice

investigative story. He is also a member of a journalism team awarded with the Pulitzer Prize.

Jill Wolfson is a freelance writer who specializes in child welfare and juvenile justice issues. She has won many state and national awards, including a National Press Club Award and a Casey Foundation Fellowship.